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THE MASTER: 1 want the record to 

.r•• 38? 

reflect that 1 was presented a subpoena form 

by the attorney for the Respondent which 

requested the records custodian at the 

Internal Revenue Service in Austin to produce 

the 1968, 1969, 1970 and 1971 income tax 

returns of Rudolfo Couling. There was 

discussion had among the attorneys and with 

the Master about how best to serve that 

subpoena and it was concluded and 1 think 

agreed upon that rather than having the 

Department of Public Safety fly or drive from 

here to Austtn and back, just to se-rve the 

subpoena, we could ask a member of the 

Judicial Qualifications Commission, Mr. Rober 

C. McGi·nnes, an attorney in Austin, to issue 

the subpoena and get the sheriff to serve it. 

The rules do provide for the members of the 

commission to issue subpoenas. 

At Mr. Mitchell's request, or at least 

by common consent, 1 called Mr. McGinnes and 

arrangements were made to serve the records 

custodian. 

What is her name? 

MR. CUTWRIGHT: Bonnie Gibson. 
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THE MASTER: Bonnie Gibson is her name. 

2 Later I was called by Mr. McGinnes and 

he told me that Mrs. Gibson indicated that 

4 there were s0me regulations that would prevent 

5 her from producing those returns without 

6 first clearing it through the office of the 

7 Commissioner of Internal Revenue in Washingtor, 

8 D.C. I relayed that information to 

9 Mr. Mitchell and there the matter rests. 

10 I will add to that, however, that this 

11 morning Mrs. Gibson called me to tell me 

12 what I had already learned from Mr. McGinnes 

13 and that is that she could not produce the 

14 returns because she was prohibited by 

15 regulation from doing so and I told her that 

16 she certainly had to follow the law and I 

17 would simply report to counsel for the 

18 Examiner and counsel for Judge Carrillo, the 

19 status. 

Mr. Mitchell advised me this morning 

21 ·that he was pretty well already aware of 

22 these facts. 

23 Is that correct, Mr. Mitchell? 

24 MR. MITCHELL: I am. Your Honor, I --

25 THE MASTER: Let me interrupt. Do you 
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agree that what I have given is an accurate 

thumbnail sketch of what transpired? It 1
f 

pretty much -- it's more than thumbnail. It'E 

HR. MITCHELL: The Court worked and I 

wan~ to express my appreciation to the Court. 

T want to register at this point, Your Honor, 

nnd I know that the commission has done all 

it can do and the Master has done all it 

can do and, of course, we are faced with the 

statement of the witness that there is a 

regulation precluding the production of the 

evidence and I, of course, am going to object 
\ 

to the trial in effect because I am b~ing 

deprived of the right of confrontation. 

There is a constitutional right there that 

is involved and the federal government 

through a regulation that regulates a 

commissioner from delivering the evidence 

which we deem will reflect on my client's 

innocence of the charges and whatnot, and ther 

I think that we will somewhere raise the i~suE 

of the right of confrontation as it's explici 

in Article 5-la, Section 11, You~ Honor, as 

the Court knows in our Texas Constitution. 

But I 4m satisfied and I do want to thank 
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the Court for the work done by the Court 

the Master, in connection with assisting u:; 

to try to get that data. 

THE MASTER: And I want to add to it. 

We did all recognize that Mrs. Gibson lived 

more than one hundred miles from the site of 

this hearing and hence, if she chose to 

disobey the subpoena, I could not punish her 

in any way. 

MR. MITCHELL: That is true. Of course, 

I think the record reflects, Judge 

THE MASTER: I don't think that is the 

basis o~ her declining to produce. She 

informed me and I suspected no doubt that 

it's correct. I do not know the federal 

regulation in this area, but I am satisfied 

that you can't from what she says, that you 

can't subpoena aomeone else's income tax 

return without clearing it through some 

agency and saying why and what you want it 

for. It's not like getting your own income 

tax returns. 

MR. MITCHELL: Judge Meyers, I wonder, 

also, if we could make as part of the record 

the subpoena of Mr. Couling and a statement 

----~--------------------------------------------------tr-
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which hopefully can be accepted by me or 1 

will take the stand that he did not produce 

the returns for '68, '69, '70 and '71, but 

produced the ones, I believe. '72. 1 73 anc 

'74, which we have introduced and made a rart 

of this record as a-1 -- pardon me, Your 

Honor, 101, 102 and 103. 

THE MASTE&: Well, now, you can make 

that a matter of record. 

HR. MITCHELL: In other words, Your 

Honor, we have done all we can do where the 

witness himself is concerned, Mr. Couling. 

And the record will apeak that the Court did 

issue the subpoena; he did produce in partial 

coapliance, but not a complete compliance, 

particularly 1971, and we, of course -·· I 

think we have exhausted all of our remedies. 

THE MASTER: Well, he hasn't takmthe 

stand again, but he has told us informally 

through Mr. Odam that he simply doea not have 

1 67, 1 68, '69 and '70 and '71; that they are 

lost. 

How, you are certainly free to cross-

examine him on that matter. 

M1. MITCHELL: Thank you, Judge Meyers. 
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thP forty-four documf'nts you made htm stay 

MR. ODAM: w .. would 1fke t~ ~o back to 

oara~r~~hs 7 throu~h 12. 

THE MASTER: I dtd not think you had 

MR. ODAM: Yes, we hsd not. 

TqE MASTER: You may orncf'f'd, Ms. 

Lf'vat i.no. 
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n. P. '~A't'I?.JLLO, 

!!}~. U:VATINO ~ 

A 

Di~ you PY~mfnP thP 

unftc;? 

I 

PYAmfnp thoRP units nur~uant tn your nrPvfouR 

~'elf, Rudolfo r,.,ulin~ ,.,r Mrs. 1Casaq or Mr. GE'or~P 

7.PrtuchP, Junfnr. 
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Th~rP arP ~ome of tho~P that h~ve 0. P. Carrillo 

werP authorf~ed, as I havE' ~tated before, to ~~~ue 

order8 over t~e tPlPohonP and they would enter the 

name of the recfoient by the OPrsnn who works at 

tht> tllx office. I would cnmP in and sl~n ~evtoral 

at nne t'f.me. 

I noticed it came back to me, for examo1e, 

durin~ the latter nart of Mav ~nd all nf June that 

I wa" fn C~n11da and the western oart of the Unf.ted 

Stattol'l. 

A 64. 

I remember I left !IIPVPral nf those orders 

~t~ned tn bl11nk and sever~tl nf thtom -- 1 think 

thPy orobably ran out of them and several of them 

werP wr~en tn by 111omebody el~e. 

Al!llo, I dfscovered some of thn~e written 

chits attached tn some of them, some of those 

Q I" tt your te!llttmony. Jud~e. then that other than 

the thrtoe oeoole which we have dtscu!llsed oreviou~ly 
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\ aq efthPr writing v~ur ~t~n8tur~ or ~ritin~ your 

2 ! 

3 GPore~ Zertuche, Junior, or ~r~. Ca~8S, ~ome of 

4 tho~~ may not br your~. but ynu ~an't say whn 

5 

6 [could not ~we~r who dtd 4 t, but I think the 

7 h~~t thin~ would bP to t8kr one of t~e booklet~ 

8 And eYnlAin wh~t 1t is that wAs occurrin~. because, 

9 ynu ~E'r --

W Q Fxcuse mr. 

11 I undrrRtan~ t~e ~rncr~s, I iust wAnted to 

12 know if you rrcn~nfzed anyone else's ~{gnature 

13 for you other t~an the thrPe neonl~ that ~E' men-

14 tiont>d. 

15 A I found a lot of nronle, fnclurl'n~ one I don't 

16 

17 man, whtchf!'ver. 

18 Q Can you tell us the name of Any nthrr oeonlt>'s 

19 

~ A Authori~ln~ the reclofent~ tn r~crive ~nme kind 

21 nf welfare order? 

22 () Yf'F. 

23 

24 c. c. 
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I rfon't knl"w. It f~ very c1Par on ovPr a ,undrerl 
1

11 A 

: j nf t,P ordPr~. 
0 All riJ!ht. 

A Mr~. Kat,y VPla -- wPll, I wnu1~ have to takP 

t,Pm and show you, bPC8tt8e thPrP are SPveral thPrP. 

Mr~. VPrlon Bri.d~ps -- ll9'8in, li.kP I !'lay, I ,.•nu1d 

h~ to ~o -- I havP foldPd I ~irln't havP Pnnuvh 

markPrs so that PAch oa~P, as I went t,rou~h and 

thP oaJ!P nvPr tn thP booklPt. 

Q Dtd Y~"U ftnd thP ~fJ!n&ture or the handwritinJ! of 

C1Pnfu~ Gon?.alP? in any of thnsf' books nuroortinv 

to 8UthorizP oPr~nns tn recetvP welfare from thP 

county foT ynu 1 

I am not talkin~ about thP. t~n oart of thP 

form, but I am talktn~ about si.2nin~ your name or 

doine the aut,orf~ation nart. 

A Cleofus Gon~ale~. as I rPcall. didn't cnmP fnto 

thP oicturP until 1.967 when niy brotl,f'r hPc&mf> 

C'ounty l"Ommi.s!'lionf>r. 

A No, I dtd not. 

MS. LEVATINO: Thank you. 

THE WITNESS: You mean to say I workf'd 
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BY MR, . ODAM: 

A Yf's, 111ir • 

Q An~ I wou1~ like to n~ck uo on 8 ~Uf'!'ltfnn I s~ked 

Thfs w~~ s ~evPn hun~rf'd ftfty 

dn11 11r oaymf'nt. 

A YPSI. 

MR, MITCHELL: Excu~e me, there i~ 

~omethfn2 ~bout the nrncP~UrP nf t~rPP l~wyPrR 

1~1'1t Wf'Pk ~tnd thst iR 1u~t Ahnut, in my 

nnininn -- -ctuAlly, I helfPvP at th{l'l nntnt, 

witne!l~'~. 

back And fnrt.h lfkf' thi!l and I sm ~ntn'- to 
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nf Jud~~ c~rrillo. 

I hP1f~v~ I would hP ~mf~~ if I didn't 

re~t~tPr my oh1~ction tn that ~roc~dur~. 

THE MASTER: When Mr. Odam ~aid that 

was th~ way hP would like to oroceed, you 

l'll!:r~ed wf th it. 

MR. MITCHELL: I cHd, yP!!. 

THE MAST~R: I would not consider 

pora~h. but '1r. Odam sl!li_d M!!, Levatino ~"ould 

b~ askinP' ~UP!!tfons about narl!l~raoh 1. l!lnd 

M~. FluschP on some others and Mr. Odl!lm, I 

think, on 7 thrnu~h 1?. 

MR. MITCHELL: Thfs i!'l true, but lttt 1
,:: 

take the oosture this morninP', We went back 

to a rf'-cro!!s of number l. I can't cnme back 

and reh~bili.tate 

THE MASTER: I would he adverse if --

I am nnt a~reetn~ to it, but tf you wish to 

PYRmfne on naragranh l and then do re-direct 

nn the same naragraoh, th111t ts a oosslble 

format. 

I thoup,ht you didn't want to do that. 

MR. MITCHELL: We 11. really, "'hat I am 
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I Am !; t11ti.np, to 

the record thf~ oh\ectinn for fnformattnn ~~~ 

about ban~inP- him around and takin~ him back 

and fo..-th. 

becau~e I h~ve nart of the re-direct from 

yestPrd~ty an~ n~trt from today and then I 

have Mr. Od~tm comin~ b~tck in and he ~ent 

throuP-h there and {s ~dn~ on to ~o in and 

Dick un a17..11i.n. There i.~ no way for mP to 

defend thi.~ man under the fnrmat 88 set out 

thP.re. 

If I ~~~reed, whfrh I did -- wPll, I am 

just 2ofn~ to have to crawf{sh a li.tt1e, 

becau!lle to a r11und-robtn, thPrP i~ no way I 

c11n do 't. 
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THE MASTER: Overruled, because there is 

no way now having gone this far, there is no 

way if Mr. Odam is going to cross-examine him 

at all on 7 through 12 not to proceed with 

the format that was agreed to. 

(By Mr. Odam) Judge Carrillo, the questions that 

I asked you to look into over the night, were 

number one, the number of times on R-93 with 

respect to water district, the number of times 

that there is an entry of seven hundred and fifty 

dollars and after the answer of that total number, 

how many of those on seven hundred and fifty are 

identifiable as being for rental of equipment. 

Now, drop back to the first question. I askec 

you over the night if you have determined on R-93 

how many seven hundred and fifty dollar entries 

there are? 

Yes, sir, I have. 

And how many is that? 

I have marked them and I will count them now. 

Okay. 

There are twenty. 

And of that twenty, seven hundred and fifty 

dollar entries, Judge Carrillo, have you determinec 

by looking at the sheet what the number of entries 
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are that specifically say equipment rental, or 

rental of equipment or speak to that subject? 

There are seven. 

So, that would be 

MR. MITCHELL: Pardon me, Your Honor. 

If I understand, this is an exhibit that 

shows check going into Benavides Implement 

and Hardware. Your Honor, from the agency --

what ~gency is it, Judge Carrillo? 

THE WITNESS: Duval County Conservation 

and Reclamation. 

MR. MITCHELL: Object to irrelevant, 

immaterial and not related to any conspiracy, 

partnership or direct theft to Roman Numeral 

II through and including XII, Your Honor, and 

no legitimate reason for cross-examination, 

impeachment or et cetera. We would reiterate 

our objection, if it please the Court. 

THE MASTER: What is the relevancy? 

MR. ODAM: Well, by that, for example, 

just there and we had this discussion at the 

end of the record and the relevancy is to 

show that R-91, 92 and 93 contrary to the way 

that it appears to me and from the inference 

taken, perhaps not the implications intended 
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to be given, was that these three exhibits 

show a total amount of equipment rental and 

as I have stated the other day to 

Mr. Mitchell, yesterday afternoon, there is a 

stipulation which I stated at that time which 

appears on the record of yesterday and which 

he did not agree to. And then I wouldn't go 

into it. 

.We have, for example, right here, less 

or just at one-third of these, for example, 

which have nothing to do with equipment 

rental and that is the reason we are going 

into it is to rebut the inference in 91, 92 

and 93 taken from the status of the records 

from last Friday that all of this is equipment 

rental that Mr. Couling had and that is the 

reason we are going into it. We wouldn't be 

going into it unless it had been raised last 

week. 

MR. MITCHELL: Your Honor, that position 

of the Examiner is postulated upon a pre-

supposition doesn't exist in the record. 

There is nothing in the specifications that 

relate to equipment rental. 

THE MASTER: Mr. Odam understands that. 
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He suggests that last week these instruments 

were used to create an erroneous impression 

and he wants to set straight that erroneous 

impression and I think you're entitled to do 

it. 

MR. MITCHELL: And the erroneous 

impression being what, that I left the 

impression by my witness that these were 

that is belied by the contents of the 

documents, 91, 92 and 93. The documents 

speak for themselves, Judge. 

THE MASTER: Well, that is true. And as 

I said yesterday, I hope we don't go into 

this in too much detail. 

MR. MITCHELL: Your Honor, I am pleased 

to be able to do it, Judge Meyers, except 

that he is going to open some more doors and, 

you know, I am due and bound to enter those 

doors. 

MR. ODAM: Well, the door that has been 

opened is the one opened by Mr. Mitchell that 

all of these in total or in part show a gre~t 

deal of equipment rental income which I felt 

as the Court stated to rebut that inference, 

and as I stated to Mr. Mitchell yesterday 
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afternoon. I said if we could stipulate to 

that and Mr. Mitchell said, "No, I won't 

stipulate." and we said proceed. 

MR. MITCHELL: I say if it please the 

Court, that when Mr. Couling. their star 

witness took the stand and swore under oath 

there was no equipment rental, if I prove up 

one, my impeachment process is complete as 

an attorney; whether I prove up one or one 

dozen or one thousand, he is dead. As far 

as I am concerned, his credibility has been 

successfully attacked and that is the only 

reason it was raised, not to prove the 

ultimate matter of truth asserted. 

I have taken their exhibit, their witness 

and shown an inconsistency on their witness 

under sworn testimony and their exhibits. 

So, my submission on that score is I will 

stipulate that 91, 92 and 93 show what they 

show, Judge Meyers, and have no reason to 

disbelieve it. It was prepared by the AttornEy 

General. 

THE MASTER: Well, the objection is 

overruled. You may proceed. 

(By Mr. Odam) ·~ow, of the twenty on Page -- or 
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Exhibit R-93, Judge Carrillo, of those twenty, I 

take it, that only seven of those specifically 

indicate they are for equipment rental, is this 

correct? 

Specifically. 

And that would be right at seven, twenty -- a 

little over one-third of them. 

Well, there are others that only say invoice. It 

does not say whether it's rental or what else. 

Right, I understand. 

So, that can't be determined. 

Sure. But from those that we can determine, it 

appears that only approximately one-third 

specifically indicate that they are for equipment 

rental, is that correct? 

That is correct. 

Now, do you have any idea, Judge Carrillo, why 

the water district would be writing out checks for 

seven hundred and fifty dollars on a methodical 

monthly basis for Benavides Implement and Hardware 

and Mr. Couling? 

I don't have any idea what Mr. Couling was doing 

with the water district at all. 

You have no personal knowl~dge of what took place 

on that monthly basis of the seven hundred and 
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fifty dollars taken out? 

I ha1e no personal knowledge of Mr. Couling 1 s 

personal business or the Benavides Implement and 

Hardware, and I might state here flatly that the 

only time that I visited the Duval County 

Conservation and Reclamation District was in the 

presentation of the petition from the City of 

Benavides to get a water -- I mean a fire truck 

donated to .the city by the water district and that 

is the only time in my life that I have ever set 

foot in the office of the water district. 

Was the president of the water district at the 

time D. C. Chapa, your father? 

Yes, sir. 

Do you know whether or not Rogelio Guajardo was 

employed by the water district? 

I don't know. 

Glancing at R-93, Judge Carrillo --

MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me, Mr. Odam. I 

am going to object to the last two questions 

and move they be stricken and there is nothin~ 

in the specifications that I read has anythin~ 

to do with the misconduct alleged on the part 

of this judge dealing with the water district. 

I want to therefore object, Your Honor, on 
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the grounds of irrelevant, immaterial and 

beyond the scope of the amended notice 

inquiring as to Judge No. 5. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, R-91, 92 and 93 

and everything having to do with Benavides 

Implement and Hardware and the business of 

Benavides Implement and Hardware, we didn't 

offer into evidence. Mr. Mitchell subpoenaed 

and pushed it into the record. He pushed us 

into the water district and he pushed ue into 

the school district. We didn't even go into 

those, but now they are in there in the 

record. 

THE MASTER: Your objection is overruled. 

(By Mr.Odam) Judge Carrillo, looking again at 

R-93, just glancing through the notations that are 

there, I will ask you if you would agree with 

the statement that there are a number of entries 

and we will not take and the record can speak for 

itself and whoever examines the exhibits other 

than the Master, which I am sure he will, whoever 

examines it can see that the record speaks for 

itself. Would you agree with the statement, 

Judge Carrillo, that there are a number of entries 

on R-93 under the column where it says a number of 
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entr"es that do not srecifically indicate that 

they are Ln:: equipment rental. 

HR. MITCHELL: Object. It t-lould be 

<:\rgt•mentative. The exhibit does sneak for 

itself. I will agree with that statement of 

counsel. 

TH~ MASTER: Unless it's preliminarily 

unless lt's a rreliminary question to some 

0ther question. Obviously I can look at it 

and say well, about half of them are or one-

third of them do n0t relate to equipment 

rental. 

MR. ODAM: Well, Your Honor, the reason 

again that I ask the question is that for my 

reading the record, my impression I got from 

reading it was that Judge Carrillo's test1mony, 

from the question of Mr. Mitchell., was that it 

was all there and I would at least, for that 

question, and then if you would at least 

agree contrary to earlier testimony, it's not 

all, then, I will drop it at that and move on. 

'l'HE MASTER: All right. I '·1ill overrule 

the objection to your question. 

(By Mr. Odam) Let me restate --

1 don't.know anything about this instrument. I can 
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look at it and I don't know what it's for because 

most of them just say invoice number so-and-so 

and unless that invoice is present, I wouldn't kno' 

what that invoice said. The only one that can 

answer your question is the individual who 

prepared this instrument. 

I unierstand, Judge, and I don't intend to be 

argumentative with you about it, but you understand 

that the record the other day was that --

Yes, sir. 

-- about, and you have heard the discussion with 

your counsel about what extent this was rental 

income. 

My question to you simply is: Would you 

agree that the notations themselves indicate 

things other than just equipment rental? 

I will not agree. I would rather take them one at 

a time. 

MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me. And I would 

not even agree that they accurately reflect -

THE MASTER: No. No, there·is no--

listen carefully to the question. There was 

no discussion in the question that the 

notations were truthful. The question simply 

was looking at the notations, are there a 
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number of them that -- and by number, I 

suppose more than 

THE WITNESS: More than one? 

THE MASTER: More than the minuscule 

number of them that indicates or failed to 

indicate perhaps is the best way to put it, 

that do not affirmatively indicate that they 

are rent on equipment . 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes. Judge Meyers, 

apparently somebody has misconstrued or there 

has been a misconstruction about what my 

function was in crossing on this. I do not 

admit its existence. I do not admit it's 

reality to recitals. I admit only that there 

is a contradiction between R-91, 92 and 93 

which is a document prepared by the Examiner 

and he has possession of that data, 

apparently, when he started his procedure 

here against Judge No. 5, and certainly when 

he put the renowned Mr. Couling on the stand. 

I would not admit the invoice numbers 

are correct. 1 would not admit the reality 

of the entries, Judge, and I don't want that 

impression left. 

THE MASTER: 1 understood and I did not 
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assume and I do not think the record assumes 

that you vouched for that instrument. 

MR. MITCI:1ELL: That's right. 

THE MASTER: But, you put it in to show, 

I take it, and I certainly took it last week, 

that records prepared -- summaries, rather, 

and that is what that record is, prepared by 

the Attorney General's staff indicated that 

there was a huge mound or rental income into 

Benavides Implement and Hardware as opposed 

to Mr. Couling's testimony that, one, there 

was no rent at all because there was no 

equipment to rent and it was a small two-bit 

operation. 

that. 

MR. MITCHELL: Right. Judge Meyers -­

THE MASTER: He has the right to rebut 

MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me, Judge Meyers. 

I didn't mean to step on the Court's 

observation, but everybody is missing another 

point, and that is this is akin to suppressiot 

ala carte, akin to suppression in several 

outstanding constitutional law cases here. 

Here we have the Examiner in possession 

-of documents 91, 92 and 93 that belie the 
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position he takes in this case. He puts on 

the witness, a witness, his man he has 

stamped U.S. Choice, Grade A witness, and he 

takes the stand and swears there is no 

rental income, Judge Meyers. 

Now, one of my reasons that everyone has 

overlooked is that the constitutional 

structuring on the part of the Examiner, 

Judge Meyers --

THE MASTER: That is the very reason 

why I am letting him go into this instrument. 

He has indicated to me here on the record, as 

I recall, that the instruments, if given that 

construction, which is certainly a possible 

construction, and the one you urge, that 

that is not proper construction. He can expllin 

the instrument. 

Isn't that about what you told me, and 

he is entitled to do it. I think you're goin! 

to have a hard time doing it with this witnes1 , 

but I can't tell him he can't try it. 

MR. MITCHELL: I might as well make noteE 

at this point that I think he has a duty. I 

am willing to take the position that he had 

a duty before he commenced these proceedings 
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to ascertain who was the -- who 1qas telling 

the truth. He was in possession of these 

documents and he pointed the finger at this 

district judge and he had put a man on the 

stand knowing full well that that man was 

going to swear before this court to a fact 

contrary to what was in his own exhibits. 

THE MASTER: If it is, Mr. Mitchell, if 

it is. He says it's not contrary. 

MR. MITCHELL: Well, then, Judge, I do -

I believe I want to know the man's name who 

prepared them and I want to subpoena him and 

find out why he prepared a document that is 

false. 

THE MASTER: Well, do I correctly state 

your position, Mr. Odam? 

MR. ODAM: Yes, that is exactly right. 

THE MASTER: Now, if you're making a 

request to prepare this, I will -- you can 

obviously get a subpoena and serve it on the 

Attorney General to produce the preparer of 

R-91, 92 and 93. 

MR. MITCHELL: Judge Meyers, let it not 

be said from the manner in which this is 

handled, that it's a point that I am not 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl T~XAS 78401 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

3864 

really serious about because I know and this 

Court knows that where a prosecutor in a 

quasi rroceeding or criminal proceeding is 

in possession of facts l.rhich would show the 

innocence or the qualifications of my judge 

as distinct from the disqualifications, then, 

I say he has the duty to pursue that inquiry, 

Your Honor, just as much as if I were the 

district s.ttorney under my canon of ethics 

that says the basic responsibility of a 

movement in a prosecution or a quasi 

prosecution is to see that justice is done. 

He has the responsibility, this Examiner, in 

my opinion and my position, Your Honor, beforE 

this court and every court that will listen 

to me, that he has the duty to come up to 

Judge Carrillo and say, really, you did not -

we are going to take the position that that 

really reverses these documents that there 

was real income. We ar·3 going to withdraw 

any specification based on the nonexistence 

of rental income in that man's testimony and 

that will be my position. 
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,..,( c'r.I:1R. ODAM: Yo.ur Honor, i.t di.!!turbs ml' 

nf this c&st>. Th&t bothers mP ~reatly and I 

nowevt>r, I Mould s&y, em the Court m~tdt> the 

rlf!!t{nction Vt>StPrday, and that was the 

~~stfnctton th~t the ln~omt> wa!! attributed 

to rent11l ~nd that iR th•.• statPmPnt by Mr. 

C~:ip.J,!: :hat I hart no Pnuttlment tfl rPnt. 

Mr. Coultn~ said ht> had no P~ulpment 

t,, ret;~.t,., ! tlUt thP '14.tness on thP stand and 

.~~ral!:.-8oh 7. throuJ!;h 12 and thP E;,ramfnPrs h8VP 

~(luJ.omP1\t .~n J;ent. 1'hP rei!! son I makp the 

f~ thflt I think tht>rP i.s a distinct di.ffPrPnCP 

~!~1n,.tt•·;· i lo,Tp,. h,&vf> been forcpd, by the ouest ions 
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docum~nts {~ to rebut thP fnfPrPnc~ that thPrPI 

wAs a hu~~ amount of r~ntal fncom~ and that 

THE MASTER: WPll, And I sunnose also 

th~ f_nf~rPncP thP~ was fn fact PCIU i."ment to 

rent. 

~. ODAM: YPs, str, I thfnk that is 

true, that thP way I sep it, looktn~ at thP 

nrPsentation, would hP th1.1t Mr. Mitchell fs 

that i.s a fact. Mr. Ct1.il in~ says h~ had no 

enufnmpnt to rent. HP says that hP had no 

pnuiomf'nt to rent to anyone, but yf't, we hav~ 

an Exhlhit of a ~reat d~al nf incomE'. Mr. 

Coulln~ ts, thereforE', lyln~. bPcause hP had 

my ~"ufnmPnt And nthPr nPnnlP 1 s ~nulnment and 

th~refor~ Mr. Coulln~ fs lyfn~ and Jud~e 

Carrillo fs tPllln~ thP truth. 

MR. MITCHELL: I did not indicatE' Mr. 

Odam was not an ethicAl oractit{oner. I 

throu~h Jud~~ Carrillo. 

T 1iE ~STER: I may wPl1 a~rPe with that 

last atatemPnt, but Counsel has the rt~ht to 
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th~s~ tr~nRacttons. That is what he has 

Ind~ed, Mr. Mitch~11, he may come un 

with a wftnPs~ to disnute Jud~~ Carrillo's 

d~ntal of o~rsonal knowled~e. I don't know, 

I c11n't lonk into a crystal ba1.1 and know 

what is t!oh~ to haonen in thi.s heari.n~ f.n the 

futurP.. You knnw, as welt as. I, that an 

nrov~ whether or not th~y are true. You hav~ 

done that and that is what I understand Mr. 

Odam is dnin~ ts ~etti.n~ Jud2e Carrillo's 

no~ion on these. 

MR. MITCqELL: R-91, R-9? and R-9~, we 

deny all of them and all of the truthfutn~ss 

of all of th~m. 

Am I correct, Jud~~ Carrillo, you have 

no oersonal knowled~~ of th~m~ 

THE WITNESS : I have no knowled~~ of 

them, no, sir. 

THE ~STER: Welt, oroceed, Mr. Od~m. 

Q We are ~oin~ t" move to another matter in the 

same connection fnr the time being. 

Jud~e Carrillo, I refer you back to your 
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test~m.-,ny thAt Mr. Mi.tchPll hAd you on di.rPc-t 

P,.AminAtion thP ot~er dAy, At nAI!e 1658. Thts ic: 

the volume for Decf>mber 1?, 1975, hegtnninP- at 

nAI!'P 1658. 

MR. MITCHELL: I mtpht statt> for the 

rE>cord that I have not recetved the d~ttly 

co.,y 11nd I cht>ckE'd with thP Contf.nent~tl Bus 

Comnany And they have not rE'cetveil i.t frnm 

Austin. I renuested thP datly cony three 

wePks ago, I bP.ltevP, "'"~ I wAnted thP rE>cord 

to rP.flPct that I have not rt>cf'ivt>d it. 

I am l!'oinl!' to want that rPcord to the 

e~tE'nt thst Mr. Coulinl!''s tE'stimony is trans-

THE MASTER: Ril!'ht, ~tnd I told you yps• 

terday ·· f you would idPntify thP day that you 

wAntPd nnd if I havP it or if Mr. Odam has 

it, i.t •·•"11 be mAdE' AvailablE' to you. 

Dirln't wp havP this discussinn yesterdAy? 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, eYCPnt I can't --

I Am lookinJ.~; at four nr f1.vf' days when Mr. 

Coul inl!' ,,!Its on. 

d~tys. 

THE MA~TER: Give me the four or five 

MR. MITCHELL: All rip,ht. 
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THE "fA S TER : Well, ~nn't dn tt now, 

~urely you can do th~t over a recess. 

MR. MITCHELL: All rt~ht, Jud~e, but I 

do want thP record to reflect -- a~ I under-

~tend it, u~on re~uest, I am entitled to 

daily cony. That is what I understand the 

rules to say. I h8ve not h8d the benefit of 

{t and I want to h8ve thP record reflect that 

ts a c~ntinu~n~ thin~ for over three weeks. 

THE MASTER: But the record -- Parly in 

~a~ly co~v by the reoorter if you chosP to 

oay for it, You dtd not choose to oay for 

i.t, 

ThP Attorney Cenera1's officP Is oayin, 

for this. They h~tvP a~rPPct to nrov-f.df' t t to 

you. 

MR. ODAM: May I comment on that? 

THE MASTER: Yes, ts thP han~uo In 

MR. OD,M: Thh ts thf' understandinJ!; I 

have. 

THE MASTER: I dn not tnterorPt the 

rules as J!;1vtn~ the Resoondent the rt~ht to 

d8i.ly cony. I th!nk a cnoy of the transcrtot 
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of tf'~ti.mony must hE" m.ttrle 1tvai.l11ble to "tim, 

but I don't rE>~trl ln the rulPs thAt when the 

he also choo~es to ~ay for the Rf.'lsoonrlf.'lnt'~ 

MR. ODAM: When we h.ttd this rli~CU!!Si.on 

bpforf'l 11lon2 t,ose linPs rl2ht thf'lre, it ~~~s 

dPcfdPd that one of the cooff'ls that was msde 

for the .Judi ci.al Qual i.ficltt ions Commis!'lion 

w.tts tn bP madP for Mr. Mitchell. ThPy wpre 

rlPllverPd throu~h Mr. Pinktn's offi.cP and I 

would s.tty the status of the daily cooy would 

he this, fnur oarts. 

Number one, that which Mr. Mltc~f'lll hils 

oicked un, if ~tny, number two, t~8t which i.!'l 

l'lvailahle find could bP nicked un~ number 

thrPe, that which wP discussPd thP other d~ty 

which hP has not ofcked uo, hut w,ieh the 

Commission would be nutti.ne: on " bus to send 

down hPrP and number four, thAt whte~ they 

have made no cooies of. 

When ~r. Mitchell says hP has been 

denied thP use of it, I •ould say some of it 

has bpen on the desk for him for some time. 

MR. MITCHELL: 
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ffv~ vnlumP~ at thP ou~~Pt, ~hie~ I hav~, And 

thOBP, 

btoton tn trfa1 contfnuou~ly. 

TlfE "'fASTER: We11, not contfnuou~ly, 

but !'ltt"lld~ly. 

MR. ~ITCHELL: WPll. during thP ttmP Wt" 

wt"re off, wP h~d other mAttPr~ that kent u~ 

I went homf' tht!'l wePkPnd An~ to the 

offtcP and thPrP. was a !'ltandtn~ tn~tructton 

to otek un the datly cony that was avatlablP. 

ThPre w~s nonP thtore and I called my office 

YP~ter~ay and, as I undtor!'ltand, the call wAs 

m~tdto to Mr. Ptnktn's offi.cP to hAVE' it out 

on thP hu~ or somP.thfng. I can't ~Pt it from 

~r. Pioki.n's offfcto to my offirP Anti down 

herto to Cornu~. becausP it ~~~~ not on the 

bus and I have n~t ~otten tt. 

THE ~STER: Whllt is thP status of thP 

daily cooy, ~~~cordfn~ to your offi.cP, fs 

thert" 111111e cooy tn thP offi.ce of the Judicial 

Qu11ltfications Commission? 

Ml\. 'fiTCHELL: I undPrstand tt was out 

on the bus yP!'Iterday to send tt herP, 
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MS. LEVATINO: I think tt ts im~ort&n~ 

I 
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to not~ t~st somP of thP dailv cony has no~ I 
bP~n rPnroducpd and t~~y mav havp wait~~ until 

rPst of ft ~a s ~un~osed to bp nut on th~ bus. 

MR. MITCHELL: I am ~oing to b~ nut in 

m~dtcin~ fs going ta b~ too tat~. 

THF. MASTER: You ar~ snP&ktng of Mr. 

CoulinP.? 

MR. MITC!-IELL: WPll. this m11n is a 1udgp 

&nd he has asked him a number of ftuestfons 

out of this record, H~ has ssk~d him nu~s~ 

tions that I out to my own witness. It is 

terrtblv 11•"kw11rd to not hsv~ a cony of the 

record. 

I would 11lso note, .Jucht~ M~y~rs, that you 

have l~t m~ use yours. 

THE MASTER: I ~ould 1Pt you hav~ it now, 

e~~~ot I don't have it. You can look on with 

Mr. Od11m &ny time you want. 

MR. MITCHELL: May I &sk my el i.P.nt that 

if h~ com~s to a matter that he do~sn't 

understand that h~ nottfv m~ and r~ad it 
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THE ~ ST'ER: 

MR. M:':TCHELL: 

·---~----· --" IJ 7" I --- i 

CPrtl'linly. 

Could ynu dn t ,,, t. Judp..-

Carrilln. 

THE w:~TNESS: YPt:. 

THE MASTER: Go ahPad, Mr. Odam. 

I sls(• tUiuse to not.- that wto orobably 

havto had mnrto commPnt from CnunsPl and thP 

Master than wto havP had tP~tfmony this morn-

in~. 

Q (By Mr. Odam:) Jud~e Carrillo, I refpr you to 

na~P ~658, thP nut>stions oot:Pd to you by Mr. 

Mitchell. I would aek you, i.f you would, tn start 

with thP ~ut>stinn be~innin~ at line 12 and read 

that into the rP~nrd. olPase, and to ~et in thP 

full contP~t, would you restate thP Questfon and 

"'nswpr with res~Pct to a bank accnunt. 

A All r1~ht. "Jud~e Carrillo, have you had an 

nooortuntty to add all of thP dPoostt~ in the Rio 

Grandp Ci.ty h11nk account~" An~wPr, "I don't 

beliPVP so, Mr. Mitchell." Question, "All ri~ht, 

1:dr." An""'tor, ''I may have, but I have beP.n ~tddin~ 

un dffff'rf'nt thi.n~s." Qupstinn. "Those are sub-

stantial ~urns, Rre there dP.oostts all of thf' way 

from !IJt'Vf'n, PiJ!I,t, ni.ne, ten, lUI ht~h IIJS twelve 
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thou~and a month for the lifP of that Exhlb(t?" 

An!lwPr, "YPs, l'l i r. " 

~m. CDAM: May I, unleRs it becomps --

would you mfnd waivin~ thP rel'ldinl!: nf the 

THE l\ ITNESS : Those were h h ins true-

tlons. 

MR. ~ITCHELL: Yesterd~ty there was a 

declar~ttory statement and ~twas about a ~um 

of money which Counsel ~tsked hfm about. 

MR. ODAM: I would ask the witnPRS, 

where it ~l'lys answer, if your anl'!wer is 1'1 

nuestton mark, clarify that, otherwise, it 

mi~ht facflttate lt {f you woul~ leave tho~P 

nut. 

THE WITNESS: 

my counsel fnr me to do that. 

.MR. MITCHELL: It: was. 

Q Go Aheiotd. 

A Que1'!tion, ''From the Ben8vides Imnlement ~tnd HAr~-

warP to thP. Rio Grande City b~.tnk account'1" Answer, 

"Yes." Que!ltion, ''WPll, over" nuarter of a 

mtllion dolt~rs, you didn't h~tvP an fnterPst fn 

that, did you?" Answer, "No, ~Jir." QuPRtion, 

"All ri,:!ht." Answer, ''Here it i.l'l, Mr. MitchelL n 
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"I 1-tavP rnul'!hl v thrf'f' hundred twenty thou!'! and 

dollars, ~fvp nr takf' fifty t~ous~n~ nne way or 

Que!lti.on. "Well. t.•P httvf' no re8Ron that i.s a 

direct E~hfhit~" Answf'r, "YeR, ~ir." 

"Mr. Q(lam: Wh11t is that Exh-!hi.t number?" 

"1ofr. IHtc'"tt-ll: That f.~; R-89, R-89-1." 

"Question. R-91·1. thRt i.\11 tht- bank account 

tht- state allt-~f'R ~as Ret uo for t"tt- ~urno~e to 

defraud the countv out of for thoRP two Cater-

ntttarA, do you remember that ~enerat alle,.atlon?" 

Answer, "Yes.'' Que!'lti.on, "Hn"'-' much tHd those t"'"' 

tractors run, how much was the contract nrice?" 

An,;wer, "-ThP antract was thirty•fivP. hundrf'd 

(1,llar,;." Quel!lti.on, "The two -- no, thirty-fivE' 

thouAand?" Ans"•er, "Thi.rty-f-fve thou,;and dollars, 

and I ended u~ oayin~ Aomf' forty !'lome-o(1d thou~and 

on it." QuPstf.on, "That would bf' Exhihi.t '~<•hat, 

160~ 11 Ans'~<•Pr, "I beti_pve so." Quf'st:f.on, "Total 

nurchase orice of the two tractor!'! ~411!1 ho-w much?" 

An!'lwf'r, "Thtrty-fivp thous1.1nd dollars." Quei':tfon, 

"Did i.t have those two root nlow!'l in ther~>?" 

Answer, "That would be forty-five thou!'l~.tnd doll~trs. 

Question, "And. i.f you will, add un the amount nf 

money that went throJ~h thi.s bank aecnunt in R-89-1 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BAJitK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 7840t 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 I 
I 

9 
I 

II 
10 

I 
11 

12 

13 

14 

IS 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

2S 

:Hl76 

throu~h ~nd tncludfn2 R-89, you would ffnd over 

two ~undred thousand went throu~h th~t account 

and that wa~ an awful lot of overkill to buy two 

t~lrty thous11n<'l dollar Caternillar!'l~ 11 Answer, 

"Ye:c~, sir." 

MR. ODAM: We can !'lton there. I believe 

that !'lUmmart~e~ the record. 

I ~how you what has been marked E-162 

and ask you ff you can identify that. 

A E-162 il'l a bank ~tatement of t~e First State Bank 

11nd Trust Comnany of Rio Gr11nde City, Tex~s, Bena-

vfde~ Imnlement and HardwarP Comnany. 

Q And the fJuesti.on Mr. Mitchell nosed to you that y,u 

first reAd, had you had an onnortunity to add un 

t~e denosftq an~ your answer was no. 

MR. MITCHELL: HP knows I wa!'l lookin~ at 

thP bank led~er sheet markPd R-160, the Alice 

bank account, and he {,; l!l!lkf nl!: the wf tness a 

(!UPsti.on 81'1 rej!:llrcl!! onP when f t ~l,ould be thP 

other. He know~~; that. 

MR. ODAM: I certainly know thAt and 

al!:atn I rel!:ret Mr. Mi'.tche\1 said I asked t~is 

~uestfon in bAd fAith whPn in a !'leries of 

wttness on direct examtnatton to ask him about 
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wh~th~r nr not tht~ ws~ at t~~ bank, whPther 

nr not th~rP ,..,a!'l ~ht nr ntnP or tpn thousand 

wftn~ss cnnfu~ed. 

If you read the record, ft is totally 

If thP.rP i.!'l somethin~ Mr. Mitchell 11>8nts 

tn stf.Dulate 8!1. to all nf th(')!U• rpference~ 

were not tn that account, thPn I eRn somehow 

examine thts wttness wtthout a~ktn~ him some 

au~stt(')ns further, I would do so, but ft iR 

a state of confusion now snd he confused the 

record last week. 

MR. MITCHELL: Maybe i.f I could state 

he was rPfPrrtn~ to R-89-1 Instead of R-162. 

MR. ODAM: Could I Ask him some other 

nueqtlons on that? 

THE MASTER: Yes. 

MR. MITC~LL: Do you understand thP 

difference between R-89-1 and E-162? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, s~r. I understAnd. 

Q (By Mr. Odam:) Mr. Mitchell is referrinp. to 

R-89? 

A -1, yes. 

Q And the First State Bank of San DtP~o7 
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A YP~, si.r. 

Q And E-162 ts t~~ Rlo GranrlP City Bank 7 

we had. 

Q Would you a2rPP Pnd lPt mP ARk you a c~uolP of 

nupsttons wi.th thi.R to clari.fy this, numbPr onP, 

that thE' Cat~rnfllars wE'rP oald for ~ut of, 

arcordln2 tn thE' Parlier tPstimony, nut of E-162, 

thp Ri.o Grsndp City B~tnk? 

A I don't know whPrP Mr. Coulfn~ waR naytng for that. 

I don't know ~hat b~tnk acc~unt hP oatd t~Pm out 

of. I have no oPr~onal knowled2e, 1Pt 1 s out it 

that way. 

Q Well. do you know whtch bank account it was that 

you made the fiftPen dollar transfer into to be 

qure thPre was Pnou2h money fnto the acc~unt to 

oav for thE' CatPrnillars? 

A The fiftePn thous~tnd? 

Q The ff ftPPn dol11.1r tran!lfPr. 

A ThP First State B~tnk 111nrl Trust of Rf.o GrandE' City. 

Q Wuld you a2rPP thP naymPnts, at least from the 

PvfdpncP as out on as of now, chPcks were wrfttpn 

out of that bank account? 

A F'or that onP check, I c11n ssy 1. t ws!'l, but I 

cannot say ~r. Cou1. f.nP: m11dP PVPry oayment to 
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PlAins or B. D. Hnlt from onP nArticular bank, 

hecausP I havP no knowled~P of t~at. 

Q LPt's see tf I can clartfy what I am aRktn~. You 

A 

0 

.A 

Q 

A 

know there arP a number of checks tn evt df'nCf' 

written on t~ Rto Grande City bank account, do 

you agree with that? 

I don't know how many or thP total. 

YPA, sir, I know that. 

So you would a~rf'e that thP AutP of the PVi~ence 

is that thPre werP checks made out of the Ri.o 

Gr11nde City bank account l)&id by Mr. c,uling to 

Yes, I am sure therP were. 

MR. MITCHELL: Mayb~ you can inform mP, 

I didn't know about B. D. Holt. I don't 

the checks you are talkfn~ ahout. 

MR. ODAM: ThP chPcks, fnr P.xamn,e, 

start, and thfs ts 161-A ~eries. We have 

161-A-~ -- strike that. 

Check 161-B to B. D. Holt for two thou-

sand dollars, 161-C for a thousand, 161-D 

to B. 0, Holt for a thous&nd, 161-E to 

B. D. Holt for a thousand, 161-F to B. D. 
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, __ .-t --
Hnlt for a thnusand, 161-G tn B. D. Holt, 

2 

3 

MR. MITCHF.LL: Thank you. 

5 

6 Carrtlln, anrl o~rhanR that r~fr~Rh~A your r~coll~c-

7 tfon fro~ th~ t~stimony th8t haR b~~n adduc~d. 

8· Would yo~ a~r~P that 8t le~~t th~ check~ in 

9 evtdence, ~uch a~ thoRe B. D. Holt checks and 

10 Pl8fn~ Machinery checks Mr. Couttn2 wrote, which 

II Rtate on the~ th~v were from the Rtn Gr8nd~ City 

12 l!tccount, wnul.tf you "Jtrtoewith that~ 

13 A If I could ~~e them. 

14 I MR. MITCHELL: I b~1tev~ I have oull~d 

15 th~~. Mr. Odam. 

16 MR. ODAM: Well, th~ Pl8ins Ml!tchtnery 

17 

18 MR. MITCHELL: I have thns~ here. Tho~e 

19 are th~ series 161, 2, 1, 4 ~nd ~ and on un 

210 throu~h 50. 

21 Q (By Mr. Odam:) I would .1ust Rhow you, Jud~t' 

22 c,.rrttto, ~P.r~~ conies from your CounRP.l of the 

23 t"hecks on the Rfo Grande Ci.ty b~tnk account. 

~ A Yes, sfr, you see what hannen~d. wh~n they were 

betn2 tntroduced, and I am not trytn2 to be --
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thPy were shown tn tht> Mastt>r and to Mr. Mi tchf'll 

and not to me and I can't te11, I havt> not seen 

thf'm. 

Q I didn't know Mr. Mttcht>ll dtdn't show thPm to you. 

I show you t~e 161 seriPs to B. D. Holt. 

A y,.,.. 
Q Now, ~ould you a~rf'f' that thP 161 SPrtes arf' chf'cks 

written on thP Ftrst State Bank and Trust of Rio 

Grandt> City, st~ned by Mr. Cnulin~? 

A There are seven chf'cks here nn thP First Statf' 

Bank and Trust Comnany. 

Q Do you recall the earlif'r tf'st{mony that thf' bank 

account was st>t uo fn the Rio Grandt> Ctty Bank 

to make oaymPnts to B. D. Holt and Plains Maehint>ry 

would you a~ree with that? 

A I recall the tP~timony, but I don't a~rt>P with 

that s tatf'mPnt . 
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lolell, '\o7ould you agree that these checks are from 

the Rio Grande City bank? 

Yes, sir. These seven checks that 1 have here are. 

All right. Would you agree that those seven check! 

were written on the bank account which is E-162? 

They are in the bank account which is E-162? 

Yes, sir, E-162. 

Well, 1 better check them. 

Well --

MR. MITCHELL: 1 think that is a proper 

request in view of the fact that some of 

those checks are R. M. Couling's and don't 

have Benavides Implement and Hardware on 

them. So, the Court understands what the 

witness is having a problem with. 

(By Mr. Odam) All right. Would you take the 

checks, the 161 series. 

Yes, sir. 

And you have the First State Bank and Trust 

account statement, E-162? 

Yes, sir. 

Now, I think the record is clear from earlier 

testimony and I hate to take the time to do so, 

but you will not agree that these checks without 

going through E-162 were written on that bank 
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account even in light of the testimony you have 

heard given? 

I have heard Mr. Couling lie about me here for 

days at a time and I am not going to take his W·Jrd 

for anything. 

I would like t~ check it. 

Well, to save time, what I would like, and I 

doubt if we complete -- I would like for you to 

take the 161 series during the break, sir, and to 

compare those wtth the First State Bank and Trust 

bank statement, E-162 so that I might ask you afte 

the break whether or not you have determined if 

those checks appear to be written on the First 

State Bank and Trust? 

Well, now, I haven't had a break since almost 

yesterday, Judge, and I would like to take a break 

to take a break. 

THE ~~STER: Well, I will certainly give 

you enough time to do that and take a break. 

I will be happy to do it, but I am almost at the 

point of exhaustion at this point. 

\\"ell, I won't ask the witness to do that. I will 

stand on what the record is as to whether or not 

these checks, the 161 series appear from the 

evidence to be written on the First State Bank 
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and Trust. The rca.son I am going into :tt was 

again bec3use of the question Mr. Mitchell asked 

about various bank accounts. 

If ~-<e do put aside that and I won 1 t ask you 

to do that during the break. 

Let me refer back to the record that you raad 

while ag<1. The question Mr. Mitchell asked was 

that the bank account that the state alleges was 

set up f,,r t~e purpose of you conspiring to 

defraud the county out of enough money to buy those 

two Caterpillars that you bought in December, 1971. 

D~ y~u a1ree with that allegation? 

Where is this now? 

The quesct~n begins at Line --

16? 

Yes, sir. 

"Question: All right. No1,.,, in R-81 II 

R what? 

"-- R-89-1, tha.t is the bank account that the 

state alleges was set up for the purpose of you 

conspiring to -:lefraud the county out of enough 

money t·J buy those two Caterpillars that you 

bought in December, 1972; do you remember that 

general allegation? 

Ans.,•er: Yes, sir." 
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Now, do you agree that R-89-1 is a bank account 

for the San Diego 

Yes, sir. 

Would you agre(' there is no allegation or evidence 

that payments "'ere made out of the First State Ban~ 

of San Diego, lut rather as Mr. Mitchell intended 

by his question, would be evidence that the 

Caterpillars were paid for out of the Rio Grande 

City bank account? 

In other words, my question to you is: Would 

you agree, first of all, in this sentence, that 

the Caterpillars were not paid out of the account 

R-89-1; would you agree with that? 

It's very hard for me to agree, Mr. Odam, that 

Mr. Couling did something he did or did not. He 

might have had one check come out of San Diego and 

I might not know about it. 1 can't tell you that 

they were all paid out I know there were 

many of the checks that I gave him for rental that 

were deposited in San Diego, I believe, and they 

were the county what he said he was receiving 

from the county to pay for those tractors that was 

deposited in San Diego, what I ·recall the testimony 

was here. 

· Now, he said he probably made most of the 
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payments from Rio Grande City bank, but I can't 

say he made all of them. 

All right. Can you at least do that? Can you at 

least agree that the evidence appears to be that 

this series of checks which your counselor just ga~e 

me were checks on the Rio Grande City bank account 

to pay for the Caterpillars? 

I have stated these seven checks were on the First 

State Bank and Trust Company of Rio Grande City 

and they were made out to B. D. Holt and Company. 

And the checks that Mr. Mitchell just handed me 

back that are written Plains Machinery --

Yes. 

These are his work copies, but these Plains 

Ma.chinery checks are on the First State Bank and 

Trust account, 41, 42, 43, 44, 14~. These are 

MR. MITCHELL: Those are copies that 

don't have anything to do with it; 

(By Mr. Odam) This is R-52, would you agree that 

the Xerox copy, your counsel's copy of those checks 

appear to be written on the Plains Machinery 

account out of the Rio Grande City bank of the 

R-89 -- correction. Not R-89, you're about to get 

me confused. Out of the 162, the Rio Granda City 

bank account. 
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A Yea, sir, they are from -- these exhibits that I 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

have here which is E-40, E-141, E-142, E-143, 

E-144, E-145, E-148, E-147, E-146, E-150 and E-149 

are checks on the First State Bank and Trust 

Company. 

Now, I don't know whether they are any 

duplications or not, but they are from the First 

State Bank and Trust Company. 

I will hand these back to counsel. 

The questions that Mr. Mitchell clarified 

while ago when he asked you and he was referring 

to R-89 as he stated, he should have been referrin 

to bank accounts for the Rio Grande City bank 

account 162; would you agree with me that the 

series and questions and answers that you gave to 

the San Diego bank account •hould have been given 

with respect to the Rio Grande City bank account 

and that he had picked up the wrong exhibits and 

therefore asked you a series of questions on the 

wrong exhibits? 

We we.re talking -- we were confused about the 

wrong exhibit, definitely. 

And, for example, the E-162, which is a statement 

from the First State Bank --

Yes, sir. 
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Q of Rio Grande City bank. 
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Yes, sir. 

Does not indicate that there are as Mr. Mitchell 

stated eig~t and ten, nine thousand dollar deposits 

every month? 

Well, the deposits here for one month is almost 

forty-five hundred dollars; one month, three 

thousand eighteen dollars and ten cents; another 

one, three thousand five hundred and fifteen 

dollars. 

Well, for example, as you go on through, the 

question was they are substantial sums. They are 

deposited as high as eight, nine, ten, as hish as 

twelve thousand. 

That was with reference to another exhibit. 

All right, sir. And would you also agree that 

when Mr. Mitchell questioned well over a quarter 

of a million dollars into this -- back on Page 

3658, into his bank accounts of Benavides Implement 

and Hardware ir Rio Grande City. 

"Yes, well over a quarter of a million 

dollars," that he was referring to the wrong 

exhibits? 

24"' A· Yes, sir, the quarter of a million dollars went 

. 25 over to the First State Bank of San Diego . 
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Q All right, sir. And that all of his questions here, 

for example, on Page 3660, if you will add up the 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

amount of money that went through his bank account 

in R-89-1, including R-89-48, you will find 

roughly three hundred and twenty thousand dollars. 

This is an awful lot of over-kill, to buy two, 

thirty thousand dollar tractors. You agree that 

the three hundred and twenty thousand dollars didn t 

go into the Rio Grande City bank account. That wa2 

referring to --

No, I say the almost four hundred thousand dollars 

went into the First State Bank of San Diego. 

San Diego? 

In other words, the over-kill was not over in 

Rio Grande City. It was in San Diego. 

It was deposited into the First State Bank of 

San Diego? 

Yes, air. 

There was no o~~r-kill to pay for those Caterpilla s 

in Rio Grande City, but we have -- well, whatever 

the deposit slips show in evidence to be the 

sources of deposits into the Rio Grande City 

account? 

That's correct. 

Checks from you that were deposited into them, the 
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county checks and what have you? 

He only used out of this quarter of a million 

dollars -- rather four hundred thousand, he only 

used approximately eleven thousand dollars, I 

believe, towards the bulldozers and the rest went 

elsewhere. I don't know where. 

Well, now, that is again -- will you restate that, 

please, sir. 

Out of· the three hundred and ninety-one thousand 

dollars or fraction, we added up the other day. 

Which went into --

Mr. Couling·' s bank account, mostly First State 

Bank of San Diego. 

All right, sir .. 

And also including the First State Bank and Trust 

Company in Rio Grande City, and out of that total 

Well,·now, I thought you said you didn't know 

where that money was deposited. You don't know 
/' 

whether it was deposited in the First State Bank 

of San Diego or --

I am not through. 

All right. Go ahead. 

I said the First State Bank of San Diego and the 

Rio Grande City bank which we know he had bank 

accounts in, the Mexico account of which I kno~., 
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he had one because he told me he had one; out of 

those almost four hundred thousand dollars that 

he had, that came in during that time, the 

payments to Plains Machinery was approximately 

eleven thousand dollars plus the amount of money 

that I gave him, twenty thousand dollars, twenty 

thousand seven hundred dollars which had been paid 

into Plains Maehinery and B. D. Holt. 

You say he only made payments of eleven thousand 

dollars? 

To Plains Machlnery, and I believe that is what 

we added them up to. 

Well, on 164-A, which is the notes receivable 

card on that, the payments start off in January 

of 1973 

Uh-huh. 

-- and went down until you took over the note? 

Right. 

All right. 

And if you add my twenty thousand seven hundred 

dollars to his eleven thousand dollars makes that 

thirty-eight -- thirty-nine thousand dollars, 

approximately. He made payments of thirty-nine 

thousand dollars, but out of that I paid him 

twenty thousand dollars. 
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Okay. 

That is what I am talking about. 

And how do you count the payment -- the check he 

wrote for three thousand dollars that was applied 

to your note? Do you count that as money he paid 

or do you want to count that as money you paid? 

I want to count that as a thirty-five hundred 

dollar payment that I had given him shortly before 

that. 

Do you count that a payment as he had made? 

See, Mr. Odam, I was paying for the bulldozer 

that I was operating and George Parr, through the 

county, was paying Mr. Couling for the bulldozer 

that he was operating. 

That Mr. Parr was operating? 

That's right. 

That you loaned to Mr. Parr? 

I didn't loan it to Mr.Parr. 

And what is the -- again, I know that was your 

testimony the other day, but the basis for your 

testimony on that is the statement that Mr. George 

Parr made to you about the same --

Afterwards. 

-- afterwards? 

Yes, sir. After he came back with those 
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bulldozers and then I explained to him that it 

was a different ball 8ame. 

Who was -- other than Mr. Parr who is dead, who 

was present when you had that conversation with 

him' 

The second time? 

Yes sir, about the county paying for the 

bul. .dozers. 

He '•as coming in from -- 1 was coming in from 

Hebl·ronville and he followed me into town and he 

was looking for Mr. Bodine who had a rake not 

a r~ke -- yes, I believe it was a rake close to 

the highway and he had seen it and he wanted to 

know if he could borrow it. He was looking for 

Mr. Bodine's foreman and he spotted me coming into 

town and he chased me down the road and Mr. Thomas 

Elizondo and Mr. Robert Elizondo were with me in 

my Suburban and he had another individual whom 1 

do not remember who he was with in his car and whe 

we talked over there, he told me that he wanted 

the bulldozers and that is when I told him that 

those bulldozers now belonged -- were in my name 

and I was responsible for making the payments on 

them and not Mr. Couling, and he said, "Well, we'l 

make out the same arrangements," and that is when 
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I turned him down and that is when he made the offer, 

that as soon as he got through, with getting all 

of this equipment together because he was in a rus~ 

to complete thousands of acres so that he could 

rlant grain. He said, "As soon as 1 get through, 

I will send my equipment over to your place and 

clear up your place in a hurry," and I knew that 

that was county equipment and I said, "No, I'll 

just take my two bulldozers back," and that wae thE 

last I saw of him until he committed suicide. 

Q Where are those two bulldozers now? 

A I have one of them and one of them is over at my 

place being repaired because it was burned up and 

it's going to cost me quite a bit of money to 

repair it. 

Q So,·it's your position, and again to-- the whole 

situation was that these two bulldozers that we 

have had the contracts on are in evidence, the 

dealings you had with Mr. Kurtz and Mr. Couling's 

statement and your statements, where the bulldozer 

have been, who operated the bulldozers, all the 

evidence to take over that contract and everything 

else, and the payments that were made by the 

county, that was all for Mr. George Parr's 

benefit? 
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Mr. Parr was using those things and Mr. Parr was 

paying for them through the county to Mr. Couling. 

Why would Mr. George Parr want to even get county 

money to be even that legal, if you will, to steal 

money from the county to make rental payments whil 

he had the bulldozers? 

Are you really surprised that Mr. George Parr was 

using county equipment and county money? 

No, sir, I am not surprised at anybody working 

county equipment and county money down there, I'll 

guarantee you. 

No, I mean after the Attorney General's 

investigation. It's common knowledge back home 

today, Mr. Odam, but I will tell you this much; 

I believe that I have had sufficient legal 

experience to know that if I was going to do 

something crooked or I was going to do something 

shady, I wouldn't leave tracks in the snow all 

over the place with blood running right behind me 

where you could follow me clear on through. By 

this record, it shows that everything I did was 

over and above-board. I went over there and I 

talked to people who are living today. I put my 

signature on documents. I made those transactions 

I have admitted them here. I have introduced them 
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in evidence and if I wanted to do something as 

you're claiming that I wanted to do, I assure you, 

I would have done it some other way where you 

couldn't have traced it to me. 

Well, my question is: Why would Mr. Parr make an 

arrangement with Mr. Couling to steal money from 

the county to make rental payments for these 

bulldozers that he had gotten from you? Why would 

he go to that extent? 

I can understand the possibility of Mr. Parr 

making arrangements initially, but I am talking 

about when the Cats were delivered out to your 

property and they worked -- why would he want to 

go to that degree of stealing money from the 

county? 

Well, I think you better take Judge Meyers over 

and get a bench warrant and get him down here to 

testify to that. 

Mr. George Parr? 

Mr. George Parr, because he did it. 

Now, why he did it, I don't know, but he did 

it. 

All Mr. Couling said -- his statements about let's 

get the two Caterpillars, all Mr. Couling's 

testimony is just lying and Mr. Couling is just 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORT£RS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
r:t'UitDU~ CWAISTL TEXAS 78401 



2 A 

3 

4 Q 

s 

6 

7 A 

8 Q 

9 A 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

21 

23 

24 

25. 

3897 

fronting it for George Parr? 

After the offer you made him, he couldn't resist 

it, I am sure. 

Let me ask you with respect to the record again, 

3661. The question that is there on Page 3661 at 

Line 9. 

Yes, sir. 

Could you read that, please, sir, for the record. 

"Question: And the twenty-five that was owing, 

he didn't pay but ten thousand out of that account 

on that Plains Machinery contract, am I correct? 

Answer: Approximately. I couldn't tell 

you right off of my head. And assuming Arthur 

Mitchell's arithmetic is anywhere near right, then, 

that three hundred and twenty -- three hundred 

and twenty thousand Mr. Mitchell, which 

Judge Meyers, I did very hurriedly. I took them 

off of the exhibits and I want the record to 

reflect that. 

Question: He got away with three hundred 

thousand dollars out of that account, didn't he? 

Answer: Evidently. 

Question: And that, of course, does not 

include checks from the R-92 from Benavides 

Independent School District to him which did not gc 
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into that account or check from R-93 from the 

conservation district, that did not go into that 

account? 

Answer: Yes, sir." 

Now, would you agree in clarifying that, that the 

amount of money that you're referring to, the 

three hundred thousand, that was total up on the 

San Diego account and that you didn't mean to 

leave the impression that the three hundred 

thousand went into the Rio Grande City account? 

Again, I say I don't know how much went into 

which account. He had those accounts and I don't 

know where he deposited them. I don't know. 

Well 

Or whether he -- there were checks that he cashed 

that he did not deposit. 

Well, would you agree again with respect to this 

particular testimony that it was somewhat confused 

by the erroneous reference to the wrong bank 

accounts? 

Well, the bank accounts were different. The 

amounts were correct. 

Right, I agree. 

Now, but like I say, you asked me if he deposited 

all of this close to four hundred thousand dollars 
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and I tell you that I'know from the evidence 

adduced .~t another hearing that there were 

several checks that he just went out and cashed 

and did not deposit and took the money and forged 

his wife's name, his mother's name, his 

mother-in-law's name, his father-in-law's name 

and everybody else's name there. 

And you don't know who got all of that money that 

Mr. Couling was getting from the county and the 

water district and the school district? 

Oh, I don't know who got it. 

You think that Mr. Couling just got all of this 

three hundred thousand dollars? 

Well, he di1l pretty good. 

Who else did pretty good? 

I don 1 t knol-l. 

Let's take then about the best way to accomplish 

it is at Page 3661 and the twenty-five thousand 

dollars that was owing, would you agree that it 

was not twenty-five thousand dollars, but 

approximately twenty-three thousand dollars when 

the notes were recomputed? 

Evidently we were off two thousand dollars. 

And he didn't pay but ten thousand out of the 

contract; am I correct? And you said approximate! 
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And the Plains Machinery, if you add up what I 

had paid and the balance that was owing there, 

it's approximately eleven thousand dollars . 

All right. Now, let's look at the payments to 

Plains. They credited him with payments of 

January, 1 73, fifteen hundred. 

Fifteen hundred. 

And February, another fifteen hundred would be 

three thousand. 

Yes, sir. 

And February, another three thousand would be 

six thousand? 

Yes, sir. 

Next month's fifteen hundred would be forty­

five hundred. And May, another payment in '73 

"takes it up to six thousand; another payment --

two other payments takes it up to nine _thousand. 

Two more payments takes it to eleven thousand. 

Another payment takes it to twelve thousand five 

hundred. 

That is the one year, correct. 

Yes, sir. 

And that year I show paying sixteen thousand 

dollars. He paid twelve and I paid sixteen. 

Well, this takes it up to twelve thousand five 
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hundred and then this payment takes it to 

fifteen thousand five hundred. 

Well, now, you'~e going into the following year 

because I had -- in that summary that I fixed up, 

I noticed that one year I paid sixteen thousand 

dollars, which is that one year that he paid 

twelve and I paid him sixteen. 

Well, it says that the twenty-five thousand was 

owing which was after the total amount of the 

account when you took it over. He didn't pay you 

but ten thousand dollars out of that account. 

Doesn't it appear that he paid at least fifteen 

thousand dollars up until the time that you took 

it over? 

He paid fifteen thousand dollars, but I paid him 

sixteen thousand. 

I understand th.at. 

I mean he didn't pay the fifteen or whatever that 

was. rhat was tweive thousand, you and I added 

up. 

Twelve thousand .five hundred. 

For one year. 

Plus the three thousand in January. 

Well, now, we are coming into the following year. 

Yes, sir. 
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Three thousand in January and I paid him three 

thousand five hundred and fifty dollars in 

January. 

I understand that, but you would agree that he 

paid for 1973 and 1974, and that he did pay 

fifteen thousand dollars from this record; I am 

not talking about what you did pay to him. We 

know that, but that he paid fifteen thousand out 

of the account. 

He paid fifteen thousand, that is correct. 

All right. 

Now, and he probably received as far as that 

amount from George Parr from the county. 

You base that on the conversation --

No, I base that on R what is it, 93? 

MR. MITCHELL: 91, 92, 93. 

91, 92 and 93. 

You mean that R-91, 92 and 93, all that money 

that he got from the county was because of George 

Parr? 

No, on the recitals from your own money that say 

rents on 0. P. 's tractors and I presume they are 

referring to the rents he was getting for what 

you all were referring to 0. P.'s tractors. those 

two bulldozers. 
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Q Okay. Well, the R-91~ 92 and 93, is it your 

A 

Q 

A 

testimony that you believe that the income from 

those entities 9n 91, 92 and 93 was based to 

some extent on George Parr's dealings with 

Mr. Couling? 

I believe that Mr. Couling was getting rents. from 

me and he was getting rents from Mr. Parr and he 

was making one payment and he was keeping a little 

nest egg on the side. 

You say he was getting rents from you, and when 

you say from Mr.Parr, you mean the county money? 

The county money. 

THE MASTER: Break time, Mr. Odam. 

MR. ODAM: Yea, sir, probably. 

THE MASTER: We'll be in recess for 

about twenty minutes. 

(Whereupon, a recess was taken at 

10:00 o'clock a.m. to 10:20 o'clock a.m.) 
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THE MASTER: Mr. Mf.tchell, you starti'd 1 

to s~y ~omethrn~ to me beforP the Examiner 

was present. Why don't you ~o ahPad and ~•Y 

it now. 

MR. MITCHELL: We have run a tape on 

R-89-l, that series, into the deoosits for 

the San Di.P~o bank account and we have run a 

taoe on the First StatP Bank of Rio Grande 

City, E-162, 8nd we have attached thosr to 

the E7hi.bits and I have shown them to Mr. 

Odam and I thfnk we both a~ree we would like 

to have them as a ~art of the record. 

THE MASTER: Is that r~~ht, Mr. Odam? 

MR. ODAM: Yes, s fr . ....._ 

T~ ~ASTER: So the recor~ will reflect 

lt, R-89 w{th It's oarts, and E-61, wlth it's 

oarts, now have attach•d to them an addln~ 

machine taoe total in~ the df'"osi. ts shown 1n 

the Exhlbtts. 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, sir, 

Thank ym, Mr. Odam. 

MR. ODAM: May I see those, Counsel, to 

Pxamine them before I conti.nue to cross-

examine. 

MR. MITCHELL: Sure. 
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MR. ODAM: Did you ~av you had 

,, 
som•tht~• 

on the rf"n t '1 

MR. MITCqELL: Yes, I have had my 

client ad~ on R-91, as Indicated on R-91, 

be~innin~ at o~~e 6, those items labeled 

rf"nt on 0. P. Carrillo two D-8 dozers, and 

if I mf.~ht ask my client a ttuestf.on, Your 

Honor. 

THE MASTER: Yes. 

MR. MITCHELL: Did you ~o throu~h R-91, 

at my renuest, and oick ~ut those items 

relatfn2 to rent on 0. P. tractors and take 

the total amount1 

THE WITNESS: I did. 

MR. MITCJ.{ELL: And that 80TH~ared to be 

ei~hteen thousand three hundred seventy 

dollars si~ty-ei~ht cents? 

T~ WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. MITC~LL: Mr. Odam, I would Hke to 

rPcuest from the Court that we be allowed to 

otn this ta~e to R-91, with the understandin, 

that it soeaks only for what it soeaks. 

MR. ODAM: I have no ob1ection. 

MR. MITCHELL: May I be oermitted to 

leave the hearin~ room to ~et a sta~ler? 
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THE ~STER: L~t's let Mr. Cutwri~ht \ 

do thAt. 

MR, MITCHELL: All rf~ht. str, 

THE MASTER: You ~tre w~lcome, Mr. 

Mitchell. 

MR, MITCHELL: The Court asked me, con~ 

cerning the Cou1in~ test1m~ny, and the reason 

I hav~ a oroblem, the Court called him and 

we took two w1tnesses out of order, but the 

testimony ! need ts from 11-18 when he fir~t 

went on and I would have to ~o back and get 

it. Ther~ ts Abel Ritz and Fidel Sanchez 

also ~n between there. 

THE MASTER: Let's see, he started 11-18, 

MR, MITCHELL: Yes, ri~ht fn there, 

THE MASTER: If you don't have it, Mr. 

Mitchell, by btis -- well, when does the bus 

come 'ln? 

If you don't nick it uo on the bus, you 

leave word at my motel. 

MR, MITCHELL: All rf~ht. 

THE MASTER: And I w'lll h•ve it for you, 

MR, MITCHELL: Thank you, Jud~e Meyers. 

and I did want the record to reflect that as 
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____ __1_9jl.]_ -r-

the Court rPcalls his P~Rminatinn PxtPnded 

that WP.r~ callPd out of ordPr tn bt>tween. 

THE MASTER: WhPn was ht> nff the ~tand? 

MR. MITCHELL: He went ri~ht on throuP.h, 

Jud~t>. until -- well, I havt> him uo to 12-1 

and 12·4. Ht> was on and off for aooarently 

a soan of a wPek or two weeks. I have him 

bein~ recalled as late •~ 12-5-75 at 8:10, 

bt>in~ recal1t>d, and that aooPars to be tht> 

last timP. 

THE MASTER: I think 12-5-75, which wu 

a Friday mornin~. was the last ttme. 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, 1t aooPars that was 

the last t~mP, two weeks on and off. 

THE MASTER: I have that and I will let 

you ~et it. 

MR. MITC~LL: I will call, Your Honor. 

THE J.IASTER: I to>i 11 ~o to luneh bt>forP 

I go to my motel, so I nrobably won't be hack 

until around two-thirty. 

MR. MITCHELL: All ri.~ht. At that time 

I will have called tht> Continental bus to see 

if the Continental bus brou~ht our cooies. 

THE MASTER: Well, wi.ll you leave a 
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m~~R&~e with the clPrk concPrn1n2 that etthPr 

way? 

MR. MITCHELL: I wi11, thank you, Jud~e 

THE MASTER: You may "roc~ed, Mr. Odam, 

or do you need a lfttle more time? 

MR. ODAM: Just about one mtnute more, 

Your Honor. 

THE MASTER: A 11 rf.2ht. 

(Dtscusston off thP rPcord.) 

MR. ODAM: I am r~ady to oroceed, Your 

·Honor. 

THE MASTER: You may. 

Q (By Mr. Odam:) Ju'l• Carrillo, you understand, 11nd, 

of course, t understand you and Mr. CutwriRht have 

oreoared the R-91 bank account taoe~ 

A Ytos. 

Q You totaled those uo? 

A Yes. 

Q That is a tntal of how much? 

A Three hundred fifty-three thousand four hundred 

thirty-four dollars ftfty-ftve cents. 

Q Would you aRree, when Mr. Mi.tchell asked you 

nuestions about that the other day out of the tntal 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PL.AZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 78401 



amount of money the Cat~rotllar "ayments were 

2 thirty-ftv~ thousand and the two ft~ures wer~ 

3 
ennfus~d and it W8R intend~d tn b~ into th~ S~n 

4 
Df_,.~o account and the Caterot ll11rs w~re 1flld out 

s nf the oth~r account, the Rio Gr11nd~ City account? 

6 A I don't know that to be a fact. I know we had 

7. the Exhibits confus~d. 

8 Q So you agre~. wh~n Mr. Mitch~ll asked you about 

9 t~re~ hundred thousand, he was mak•n~ referene~ 

10 to the Rio Grande City account and ft should have 

11 been the San Die~o account? 

12 

I~ Q What ts the total amount of de..,osits into that 

14 l!teeount? 

15 A Thirty-nine thousand seven hundr~d ntnety-six 

16 dollars twenty-five cents. 

17 Q If I mi~ht, th~ thirty-nine r-housand dollar fif!ure 

18 r~fl~cts deonstts and, of cours~. the record 

19 S'Dellks for i. tsel f, as to the e,rt~nt to whi.ch th~ 

211 ~oney was 'l)a{d to him 

21 Hardware. 

22 A I don't know wh11t thosP d~'Dosf.ts ar•. Those are 

23 

24 

25 

the ones h• mad• at that bank, but wheth•r t.y 

were cheeks I ~ave him or checks he received from 

the county, I don't know. 
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Q The e~tent of that would be b~sed on whAt is in 

evidencP so far? 

A YPs, the dennsit slips, 

Q I belleve Mr. Mitchell subpoenaed Mr. BatPR to 

brln~ th~ denosit sl{oR and they are in evidence 

hPrP lUI Exhihlt E-172, which i.s It copy of all of 

thP deposits Into the ~ccount. Those can speak 

for thPmselves, to the extent they apoeared as 

yours or the county or whatever for dPoostts. 

A YPs. sir. 

Q Now, Jud~e Carrillo, the other item you ran wa~ 

a tape on, I believe, R-91? 

A Yes. 

Q Could you Pxnlafn a~ain, please, s•r, what the 

total is and how you arrived at that total? 

A This is taken -- I again cannot vouch for the 

truthfulness of th.P matter, but fnr thP reci.tals 

nn thP Exhibit , R-91, as to the rent on 0, P. 

tractors. There was a total of eighteen thousand 

three hundwd seventy dollars si~ty-et~ht cents. 

Q On what ournorts to be fnr rentals? 

A Yes, on 0. P. tractors. 

MR. MITCHELL: So the record f.s accurate. 

there art" a numbt>r nf 0. P. recitals in that 

Exhibit that said 0. P. rental and 0. P. 
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THE WITNESS: That i.!'l r'fl!ht. 

MR. t-HTCHELL: Sn we are fair ,~i th 

this recnrd, s~ain, we say we dnn't know how 

they arP ri~ht. 

THE MASTER: I understand that fully. 

You don't vouch for this document, but you 

entered tt as a rebuttal nr oerhaos an im0each 

ment rlo~ument nf the Examiner's oosttion. 

MR. MITCHELL: That is right and I wanted 

it unrlerst"nd, too, that this t~ taken from 

R-91 with that understandin~. It ts not 

intended to hide anythtn~ or reoresent an'-

thin~! to this Court other than ~hat is con-

tatned there, only what the record reoresents. 

THE WITNESS: That is correct. 

MR. MITCHELL: ThAn~ you, Jud~e. 

THE MASTER: I take tt you were as 

accurate as ynu could be. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, the ft~ures are of 

what the ft~urf>R show here. 

MR. MITCHELL: That ts ri~ht, Jud~e. 

Q (By Mr. Odam:) I understand from your earlier 

testimony ynu don'tknow whether that means your 

D-8 dorers werf> rented or not, you don't know what 
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ft means, that ·~ 1ust what t~ ~ays? 

A ThP doPe~s that werf' ~n rf'ntal ~urchase basis t~ 

Benavi~e8 Imnlement and Hardw~re Comoany, to my 

P~rr ~as usfn~ t~em. It was only Geor~e Parr that 

w~s nAyin~ Mr. Coultn~ throu~h the county. 

0 And ffy~u cnul~. an~ I will mark them on my coov, 

wh~t arP thP number!'! that you h~vf'_ on your tape 

A OnP thousand ei~htf'Pn dollars ten cents. 

0 All rfght. 

A One thou~and -- no, excuse me. Eleven hundred 

nine ~~llar~. two hundred nfnety-stx dollars twenty 

tl,1:"Pe cP.nt!'!, elPvPn hundrE-d sixty-seven d~llars 

Q Let mP mark that on my naoer. 

A All ri1!!ott. 

0 Ok11y. What ~fter ~nP. thousand !'!fx? 

A OnP thousand twPnty dollars efRhty-ftve cPnts, 

one thousand th{rteen dollar!'! thirty•ftvP cents, 

one th~usand nfnPty•five dollars --

0 Waft just a minute. olease, one thousand ninety-fiv 

dollars? 

A Ye!'!, and nnP ~hnusand nfnetv·six dollars ftfty rPnt , 
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f!ftJ f~ ftf'Pn hundred dol hr!': evt>n, fi. ftPE'n hundr(l'd 

dd.nar~. no cPnt~. one thousand and no cents, onE' 

thou~and ffvP hundrPd dollar~ no cents, one thou-

sAnd fivf' hundrpr'l dtlllar~ no ct>nt!':, one thousand 

ffvp hundrt>d dollarq no cent~~ total Pi~htef'n 

thou!':and three hundred sevt>nty dollars st~ty-eirht 

cPnts. 

0 Than~ you, s~r. 

MR~ ODAM: May I have II minutE>, y,ur 

Hnnor? 

THE MASTER: YE>s. 

(Off the record dtscusston.) 
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Judge Carrillo, I notice that you included one 

that says one thousand one hundred and sixty 

dollars and sev~nty cents and the notations on 

that one, "Rents on D-8 tractor." 

The other as I noticed that I included up 

there was !tRent on O.P. 'a two D-8 tractors." 

Do you believe that that should be included 

because that pertains to your dozers? 

MR. MITCHELL: Mr. Odam, could you tell 

me what page is that? 

MR. ODAM: Page 6 of the exhibits and 

the entry is March 12th, 1973 and the amount 

of money that he included on the tape was 

one thousand one hundred and sixty-seven 

dollars and seventy cents and the notation 

over to the right was "Rent on D-8 tTactor." 

(By Mr. Odam) And my question was: Why would you 

·include t·hat? 

Well, we -- maybe that should be subtracted from 

that piece of paper. 

MR. MITCHELL: Pardon me, Judge. Uay I 

make a statement for the record? I ins·':ructe 

my client to include it -- excuse me, 

Mr. Odam. Primar.ily because of the budget 

code number being the same, being the 229 
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budget code and t did have the question 

that counsel raised, that it did not was 

not written on O.P.'s two D-8 dozers as the 

other entries were, Your Honor, as obvious 

from R-91, but because of that I instructed 

Judge Carrillo, and I said, "Judge, put it 

in there and if you're questioned on it II 

this is the reason, bhe budget code number 

led me to do that. 

Thank you, Judge Meyers. 

(By Mr. Odam) Of course, the record, Judge 

Carrillo, you would agree that is in this case, 

would speak for itself to the extent to which 

the claim numbers that are on R-93 compare·with 

the amount of money and that in itself is already 

in the record. 

Yes, sir, I have stated that I do not vouch for 

this instrument or take the responsibility for 

its existence in any way whatsoever. I am just 

all I am doing is reading. 

And it's not your testimony that since you don't 

know what it means, that where it says "Rent on 

0. P. 's two D-8 dozers," not necessarily was· that 

rent that was actually collected from renting it 

to the county? 
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A I have no idea where theauthor of this instrument 

Q 

A 

Q 

picked up chis information. I myself could not 

testify in any ~ay, shape or form under oath that 

this money actually went towards the rental that 

George Parr told me that he was paying Mr. Couling 

It might be somewhere else. I don't know. 

MR. MITCHELL: By this instrument, 

you're referring to R-91 in your answer? 

THE WITNESS: R-91. 

(By Mr. Odam) You don't know the extent to which 

it went to pay for the rental payments on the two 

dozers, you say; is that --

No, I don't know how it was worked out. That was 

something between them. I wasn't a party to any 

conversation or any transaction o.r any agreement, 

so, I cannot tell you how that was worked out 

between them or whether this is correct or not. 

For all I know, there might be just one check in 

the total amount to be payable for the whole amoun 

of time he used them. I don't know how that 

worked. 

But you recall the series of questions that I 

asked you, I believe, and it was on a Friday. and 

Mr. Mitchell chided me about going into such 

detail about all of the county checks. You 
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remember when I went through the R aeries or the 

E aeries in comparing the county claim jacketa 

and the county checks and the payments to Plains 

Machinery; you remember that arduous taak I 

went through? 

Yea, sir. 

And I took the amount of money, like a thousand 

and eighteen dollars and a thousand -- one 

thousand one hundred and nine dollars and nine 

hundred and ninety-eight dollars and asked you 

how that all tied up; do you remember those 

questions I asked you? 

Yea. 

Now, let me -- you will notice that in this list 

it goes along for about -- most of them are for 

payments of around a thousand dollars. 

Yes, sir. 

And then in November of 1973 it jumped on here 

where it says "Rent on O.P.'s two D-8 dozers," 

in November of 1973, it jumped to one thousand 

five hundred dollars. 

Yes, sir. 

And would you have any idea why Mr. Parr would 

have started pulling down the county for fifteen 

hundred dollars there? 
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A No. The only idea that I remember very vividly 

Q 

A 

and the statements of fact here I am sure will 

support it a hu~dred percent, was that Mr. Couling 

made the statement that the fifteen hundred dollar1 

had begun when the root plows were bought and I 

j_mmediately knew that he was lying there, because 

the root plows were bought at exactly the same timj 

that -- well, not exactly the same time, but withit 

a period of ·say two weeks or thirty days from the 

time that the bulldozers were contracted for to 

the time the root plows were contracted for and 

not a year later as this thing increased. So, 

when he made that statement, I knew he was lying 

as far as that statement was concerned. 

Well, is it your testimony that the fifteen 

hundred dollars taken from the county, irrespectiv• 

of when you and Ramiro Carrillo talked with the 

people at B. D. Holt about purchasing the root 

plows, you deny having any conversation with 

Mr. Couling at any time about getting another 

five hundred dollars from the county to start 

making payments for the root plows? 

I deny it and it's certainly not reflected by 

these payments here. He claims we were talking 

to him in May -- well, in November or December of 
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197'2 ·.when the' dozers 'were contracted for arid th La 

fifteen hundred dollars was increased as R-91 

shows, which was in November of '73, which is 

almost a year later. 

Do you recall in your testimony, and I believe 

you restated it today with respect to bank account 

and that you stated in the record and you state 

again today, ·"I know for a fact because Mr. Coulin 

told me that him and his brother-in-law, Poncho, 

and his brother-in-law, Armando Olivera, had 

banking accounts in Mexico." And then you went 

into this discussion about Mr. Enrique Gonzalez; 

do you recall that conversation? 

Yes, sir. 

Now, you have added up the tapes here. 

Yes. 

And also you had prepared the R-100, which is a 

total amount from the county. 

Yes. 

And if you could, I would like for you to refer 

back to that, please, sir, and let's first look 

at what you prepared, the R-100. 

All right, sir. 

And the lt-100, I believe you came to a total off 

of R-91, 92; 93, a total amount of money paid in 
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1971 throuah 1975, and I .. readina fro. the laat 

paJe. 

A Yea, 1 do not have the R-100 with me. 

Q Oh. 

THE MASTER: Here is one. While there 

is an interruption, Kr. Oven, do you have 

R-100 aa admitted? 

THE I.BPORTIR: They have on the exhibits; 

marked throuah th .. which indicate• they 

were marked for identification and then 

circled thea to show they were admitted and 

R-100 is circled. 

l 
I 
i 
I 
I 

THE MASTER: If there is any question 
I 

in! 

anybody'• mind except mine and there is a 

queati~ in my notea becauae they do not 

reflect that a-100 was admitted. If there 

ia any doubt about it, it's nov adaitted. 

MR. MITCHELL: Over the objection• of 

Kr. Odaa that ran for about forty-five minute 

Q (By Mr. Odam) From the total amount of money on 

the last page there that you computed from a-91 

throush a-93, could you restate that, pleaae, air, 

A The total &~~~ount? 

Q Froa 1971 throaah 1975 • 
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MR. MITCHELL: Pardon me. Compiled from 

only R-91, 2 and 3. 

MR. ODAM: Okay. 

MR. MITCHELL: Because there is no way 

to know how much --

(By Mr. Odam) That is my question, R-91, 92 and 

93, that you came up with the figure on that. 

And including what I paid him and 0. P., is a 

total of three hundred ninety-one thousand a 

hundred and twenty-six dollars and thirty-three 

cents. 

And what is the total simply from the county, not 

including your payments? 

Oh, from the county? 

The county school district and water district. 

Oh, all right. Three hundred and seventy thousand 

dollars, three hundred and eighty-two dollars and 

twenty-three cents. 

All right, sir. Now, you ran a tape on the 

San Diego bank account and what was that total? 

Three hundred and fifty-thr.ee thousand thirty-

four dollars and forty-five cents. 

And you ran the other tape -- I compute that out 

of the San Diego account, plus the tape you ran 

on E-162, which was the thirty-nine thousand 
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seven hundred and ninety-six dollars and twenty-

five cents and come to a total of those two tapes 

of three hundred and ninety-two thousand eight 
' 

hundred and thirty dollars and seventy cents. 

Yes, sir. 

Now, again, back to your R-100, comparing those. 

Yes, sir. 

It appears that the total amount of deposits in 

the Rio Grande account and the San Diego account 

is more than the total amount of monies that came 

based on a-91, 92 and' 93, the total amount of 

money that you paid and the school district and 

the water district and the county paid. It's only 

three hundred and ninety-one thousand. 

Yes, sir. 

Well, could you agree with me then that .in 

comparing those two figures, that assuming that 

91, 92 and 93 is money that he got? 

Yes, sir. 

That in taking the bank accounts from Rio Grande 

City and the San Diego accounts plus the money 

you gave him 

Yes, sir • 

...... that all of that money baaed on .these 

comparisons of figures, that all of that money 
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and more money was deposited in Rio Grande City 

and San Diego and that Mexico bank account, even 

if there is one, didn't get any of.this money? 

No, but like I say, from testimony at another 

hearing, Mr. Couling was in the habit of taking 

checks and forging checks and cashing them and 

taking that money and, now, that, I don't know 

where that went. 

And you don'·t know when he forged those checks, 

who got the benefit of those forgeries? You 

don't know if it went for him or --

I don't know. I was surprised when I saw them. 

I don't know what happened to them. 

Do you know anything about him forging money and 

that money going to Ramiro Carrillo or Oscar 

Carrnlo? 

I know that Ramiro Carrillo under oath denied it 

and I denied it under oath, also. 

Now, insofar as Mr. Oscar Carrillo or what 

have you, you will have to ask him. 

How about Mr. D. c. Chapa, .do you know whether or 

not any of those forgeries went to 

I don't have the slightest idea. 

How about Rogelio Guajardo, any of those forgeries 

go to him? 
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I don't have any idea~ 

Just because 

Mr. Couling was~'t making public his forgeries at 

the time. 

He has not made them public yet, where all of that 

money went to; whether or not he kept it all or 

to what extent he t·urned that money over to other 

people. 

No, all I a~ saying is that Mr. Couling told me 

he had a bank account in Mexico and so did these 

other folks. 

Now, I believe that, of course, the record can 

speak for itself, but when Mr. Mitchell asked him 

about that and it's in the record as to what his 

testimony here was, that he testified that other 

people did, but he did not have a bank account in 

Mexico. Do you recall his testimony about that 

here? 

Yes, I know he has denied, but I know he told me 

because he was worried because this friend of ours 

had lost quite a bit of money in Mexico and they 

were having trouble and not only were they having 

trouble; those folks over there with the bank 

accounts in Mexico, the Olivera family, these 

brothers who owned this ranch in Mexico, they have 
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it in the name of their uncle or a cousin or 

something like that, and he was trying to all of 

a sudden say, sorry, folks, you go back to Texas. 

I am going to keep this thing. And he was in a 

sense getting legal, friendly advice from me as 

to what I thought he ought to do and I told him he 

ought to get out of Mexico, to tell you the truth. 

Let me refer you to R-100, which is the instrument 

you did prepare based on .R-91, 92 and 93. As you 

recall, I leveled some objections which were 

overruled. 

Yes, sir. 

Which Mr. Mitchell said goes to the --

Yes. 

-- quality of the reflection of the exhibit, I 

believe was his term. 

Yes. 

Let me clarify based upon our discussion today 

and yesterday, that for the record and in light 

of counsel's statements about R-100 and 91, 92 and 

93, that for the record, where it says in the 

first column, Duval County, that your testimony 

is that that is not necessarily only from rental 

income. Would you agree with that?· 

This information that is reflected in R-100 comes 
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off of R-91, 92 and 93 and I don't know where 

that information came from or who got it and the 

person who prepared 91 -- R-91, 92 and 93 is th~ 

only individual who can shed any light insofar 

as those instruments are concerned. This comes 

off the material that is on those three exhibits, 

R-91, 92 and 93, and I cannot vouch for them. 

I do not know what it is. 

Okay. Let me ask you this: On Duval County --

Yes. 

-- all the total there in the first column that 

runs on that page through the next page, do you 

know whether or not that represents income only 

from income rental? Do you know whether it does 

or does not? 

I don't knol<~ anything. 

Okay. Would th1t be your answer to B.I.S.D. an1 

the water distrlct, too? 

Exactly, I don't know. 

You don't know whether or not that is from only 

equipment; rental or what it. is? 

No. 

Okay. It just appears --

I don't have any idea what it is. It just refl!ct~ 

income that he is supposed to have 
know that he actually received it. 
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A Tht~ ~nly show~ th4s lnstrum~nt h~ dtd. I dorlt 

know if he did or didn't. 

Q And WP don't know whether it was rpeelved or not 

fs your statempnt? 

A I don't know. 

Q And you don't know what bank account tt was nut 

~nto? 

A Nil, I don't. 

nayments by wherP it ~ays oafd, 0. P., as to what 

bank accounts those went into? 

A Those cheeks I r~eeived, I h8ve aeknowled~ed. The 

cheeks also I know I nald him. 

Q Paid 0. P., t~at·rPfers to payments ~at you ~ot? 

A Yes, !'lfr. 

Q And you aeknowled~e that column doPs rPflect th•· 

money that you recPlved? 

Q Aecordin~ to what all the testimony has been 

IICOUt those? 

A YPS. 

Q And where it says 0. P. oaid Benavides Implement 

and HardwarP, you did make those nayments? 

A Those are the checks I have lncated fn my bank 
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rnPnt an~ HArdwarE>. 

Anr'l l':o, ~"hi lP •••E' ~nn 1 t kno"' tno much About the 

4 fi rq t four <-olumn!'l, •·•e r'lo knflw that About thf' 

s lAst two col•Jmn!'l? 

6 A That ~~ corrPct, sir. 

7 0 So in summary, R-100, which ynu nrPnArPr'l, All n= 

8 

9 rounty, P~cf'nt for that, WP don't know if hf' 

10 Actually ~ot thE' monE>y or not? 

11 A I don 1 t knot.•. 

12 Q 'WP dn't know if i.t ••7119 from lPe;{t1mlltP pnufnmf'n' 

13 rPnta1" nr not? 

14 A No, tt fq baqp~ on lnformatton from your off{cP. 

15 Q Anr'l wo> t'lon't know off tt is monpy that rPllltf'S only 

16 

17 MR, MtTC'fF.LL: A'! to tl-tosr E,..h1bi.t!!. 

18 WE' t'lo hAYP thf' ta,.. rf'turns th11t hAve it on 

19 SchPr'lulP C. 

20 TH··~ WITNESS: I h&vP no knnwlPdP:P, Yr.mr 

21 ma~ is thP only onP that c11n shf'd 1fpht on ;t. 

22 Q YE-ste-rday, whE-n Mr. Mi.tt'hf'll "''as P~amini.nl! you, 

23 

24 

25 

Judl!e C8rrtl1o -- I !'!how ynu thf> dail cony at 

T)I'I~P 1700. fp s 11 i. d , "A ll r f_ v. h t - - " • 

TH'I': 'fASTER: E,..cusp mP, Mr. Mi.tchPll, 
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I wf.11 h'-ln<i vou thAt tran~criot. 

MR. MITCHELL: Thank ynu, JudJ.!f' ME>yerl!':. 

fo'R. ODAM: Ps~P 1700. 

MR. MITCHELL: Th11nk you, John. 

Q ('By Mr. Od11m:) Mr. M1 tC'hf'll llflked you, "A 11 riP'lt. 

LPt mP a!!k you thifl. I~ therP anywhere the incnmP 

"All I rPcf'ivf'd t"as that onf' tl-tousand and f'iP.:ht 

d'lll11rs. ThP.rP i~ more money not ~hown in thosP 

Wp arP refPrrin~ 1ust tn the amount of money 

you rPceived. Do you recall thn9e nue~tions he 

asked you? 

A I "nn' t know what he tfl referri.ne tn. 

11 cherk of nnP thou9and and Pieht do1l"rs I 

rE'CPiVPd. 

What arP• you referrin~ to? 

will a~ain lPt you read it rathPr than my~elf. 

Would ynu rtslld the nuP~tton be~inUnJ.! at line 1 ? 

A "Bf'ldnnin~ wt th 4-17, i.s thf!'rP morf' income from 

to you?" Answer, "Yes, but you confused me." 

Quf'sti.on, "Thf're ill morf' than that th11t cllmto fr'lm 
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--- -· - - _____ _3_93.0._ -t 

tl-tP w~ttPr df.!'!trict And Duval County?" Answer, 

' 1 YI"S •• , Questf.on, "Let mP llsk you thf.s. Is 

thf'rP anywhPrP thP tncome anoro:~rfmlttE's th P outJ!;o 

to you?'' Answer, "All I rE'cPtvE'd was that om• 

thousand ei2ht dollars therP. Thf' rp f s more money 

than was shown to me by the~;e Exh1bf.t!'!. 11 

0 Now, that lays a nredi_cat.- to my 'fUestton. 

My ~uf'stfon to you is About the f.ncomP arid 

that was usin2 R-91, 92 and 9~. 

My GUPstf.on to you Is, do you havP any i.dE'a 

whPre the rest of that money went, if f.t did not 

po to you, to thP Pxtent it ts !'!hown In thfs 

MR. MITCHELL: Pardon me. I was reft>rrf.n 

to line 1, R-100, so the witnt>ss' Answer may 

be in context, I w~s reff'rrfn~ to 4·71 on thf' 

first 1 inf'. I know wherP. I w1.1s and ft was 

line 1, R-100. 

MR, ODAM: A 11 rt2ht. 

1\fR, \fiTCHELL: And his reft>reonce "'as 

in -- my refPrence to 4-71 was tn thP datP 

column and my referpnceo to tht> othPr, BISD, 

and so forth wt>reo in thosP columns. 

MR, ODAM: All ri2ht. 

Q (By Mr. Odam:) Do you have any idPa of your own 
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17 
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19 

20 

o~rsonal knowlPrlP.P, 

on 91, 92 and 91, w~s ~ctua1ly rPcPivPd and if lt 

wprp deoosited in th~s account, my nuestton to 

you is, do you kno,., 'll.•herE' tht> rest of tl-tat tPn 

thousand dollars went? You 1ust ~ot onP thousand 

Pi.J!ht dollar~. 

A I have not tl1P l'llf.l!'htest idE'a. 

0 Do you know if that went to thP Farm and Ranch 

Sunnlv? 

Q Would it comP as a surnrise tn you that nerhaos 

Fome of the monPy went to Oscar Carrillo or D. C. 

Chaoa, would that suroris~ you? 

A I can't answer that onP way or the othPr.. 

Q l~nuld { t surnri.sP vou to know thlllt it wP.nt to 

Rami. ro Ca!rf.ll o 11nd Brother!'!? 

A I c11n't answPr one way or the otht>r. I hav~ no 

Do you want mP to fall out of thP chatr or 

~ 0 Mv nuestion is, would it !'!urnrtse you or what? 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A Apain, I don't know~ I can't tPll you -- I am 

not ~oin~ to tE'l1 you Rudolfo Coulfn~ did not 

pive money to D. C. Chaoa or Osc~r Carrillo or 

Ramf ro Carr{ t to nr my mother. This i. s a 1 t the 
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Q I unrl(>rst11nd. J take tt, 

(>vtdPnce show~. tt would not surnrtse you tf he 

rl{d. i_s that rfght? 

A I l••ould not ~"Y tl,llt it would 'lt' would not. I 

havt> no knl"wled2P of ;_ t. I t.>l'tS not II tHirty to it. 

v ... u lire a!"kfng me to tPll you somPthtng that I 

h11ve no knnw1 edP,P. of. 

Q Okay. Wpll --

MR. ODAM: May I hiiVP 1ust 1'1 moment, 

Ynur Honor? 

THE MASTER: Yes, sir. 

(Off tl,p record ~is~ussion.) 

Q (By fir. Odam:) Jud2e Csrrtllo, I ,.,ou1d ask you 

to e~11mlne what has been m11rked as E-179-1 throu~h 

179-?.9. 

A YP!!, s:lr. 

Q And if you would ex11mine those, I would ask the 

A May I ~~~k 11 nue11t!on, are we still on Articles 

7 throu2h 1?.? 

Q YPS. 

A All rtllht. 

MR. ODAM: Could you mark these five 
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E~hibit~ ~~~~ 179-10 and un 11nd thrnu~h 179-14? 

tion.) 

THE WITNESS: Ye~. ~ir. 

Q Tht'n I would likP for you to P~~tmlnE', Jud~~ 

C~trrlllo, what has been markPd E-174, 175, 176 and 

177 snd 178, and for thf' bt'nE'fit of Coun~el and 

the rt'cord and thP Master, tt is my understandin~ 

nonE' of these have bt'Pn admftted into E'videncE'. 

THE MASTER: The onE's you .1 us t n~tmf'<P 

MR. ODAM: Yes, ~fr, nlus the 179-1 ~E'rit',. 

THE MASTER: They wE're ~tdmitted, but 

withdrawn ~tnd the tt'stfmony ~trtcken. 

MR. ODAM: Ye~. sir. 

MR. HITCHELL: May I ~E'P thoRP. I havE' 

THE MASTER: Yes. 

THF l-"ITNESS: Yes, sir, I have lookt'd ~tt 

Q (By ~r. Odam:) I would likP to takP first, if I 

t.'f'IUld •• 

MR. MITC!ffiLL: CounsE'1, I am ~oin~ to 

makP the !"ltmf' objt'ction you made to me, about 
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askfn~ him bout them before they are offered 

and authenticated. 

MR. ODAM: 

MR. "'fiTCHELL: Fi.rst, Jud~e Carrillo, I 

\ 

I 
lldvi.se yru of your ri~hts l'lgafnst self-i.ncrimina\1_ 

tfon and I hand you tho~e which were handed 

MP, 174 throu~h 178 and advise you of your 

rtghts tn connection wtth those E~hibits and 

ask you tf you care to invoke your rights? 

THE WITNESS: All right, g{r. I am ~oing 

to refuse tn answer on the grounds tt might 

tend to incriminate me and I claim thts ri~ht 

under t~e United States Constitutton and 

Article 10, s .. etion l of the State of .TPli'I!IS 

Consti.tutton. 

MR. MITCHELL: I su~ge~t if he wants to 

continue to l'lsk htm about these, and the 

Court orders htm to answer, then with that 

we may oroceed as we did with leave of Court 

on 5-A, I belteve it was. 

May I do the same with E-1 --

THE MASTER: I beUPVf' -1 t was " I don't 

believe we got to 5-A. 

MR. MITCHELL: I believe you a rf' ri.ght. 

I stand corrected, 
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That. nf cour~@, I~ not mv totAl ob1~ctton 

I ~o hav~. if th~ Court 

[ W{ 11 1 PVP 1. 

THE MAgTER: Rt~ht now, thPy, As you ~av, 

MR. MITCHELL: Y~s. 

THE MASTER: So th~v ArP not bPfor~ you 

for ob1Pction at this t4m~. 

MR. MITCllELL: And hP lldVi\'!~>d mP. h~ 

~ants tn ~laim hts con~t(tuttonal urtvtle~P.. 

MR. ODAM: I underst11nd and I am only 

At thP auth~nticattn~ sta~e, to attPmut to 

auth~nticat~ them. 

THE MASTER: But this wi tnP!IS :f.~ not 

~otn~ to auth~nticate thPm, iF what hP ls 

tell i.n2 you, unless you make 11 rPttu~s t that 

I direct him to answer. 

MR. ODAM· Yes, s-!.r, I underst8nil. I 

would 1tke, without beln~ duly rPoetitfous, 

to ask a few nuesttons about 174 to ~Pt that 

statement from th~ w{tness. 

THE MASTER: All ri~ht, Ynu may ~roceed. 

MR. MITCHELL: Ex~use m~, I h11v~ not 

se~n thPse eithPr, Mr. Odam. 
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!~. ODAM: All riRht. You m~~ty look at 

MR. MITCHELL: I Adv~Rf' you, Jud~e 

tfon ~ut to you by coun~f'l m~~ty Rertously 

fm~air your claim of urfvtlf'2P fn that, 

accordtn2 to what the casf'~ have held, that 

you ~uite oos~tbly will waive, unless CounRel 

makps a rf'nuest of thi~ Court, and you arf' 

tnstrudPd by this Court tn answPr, do you 

under~tand that? 

THE WITNESS: Yps, sir. 

MR. MITCHELL: I ~~tdvise him as hf.s attor-

nPy, Jud2e Meyers, only. 

THE MASTER: Yes. 

Q (ny Mr. Odam:) I show you what has hef'n marked 

as F-176 and ask you on E-176 if you can idPnttf, 

nn thP back of E-176 your own st,naturf'. 

A I am 2oin~ tn rf'fuse to ~~tnswPr the ~upstlon on 

t~e ~rounds that it ml~ht tf'nd to Incriminate mP, 

I cl~~tim this ~rlvf.lf'2f' undf'r thP rf2hts of the 

Fffth Amendment nf the United States Constttut{on 

an" Art{clP 10, SPct{on 1 of the Stl!ltf' of Tf'xas 

Conqt{tution. 

THE MASTER: Jud2P, 1n the futurf', wou~­
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ft bf' accent~ble to you to shorten that 

l!tn~wer ~o. I stmoly decline to testify, wfth 

the undPrstl!tndtn~ thl!tt we all a~r~e that all 

of th~ Additional tRn~ul!t~e with resoect to 

the TPxl!ts C~nstitution l!tnd thf' U. S, Constt-

tution ~ttl be tncor~orRtPd in that answer, 

fs that l!tll right, Mr. Mitchell? 

MR. MITCHELL: YP.r:, sir, as toni! as it 

MR. ODAM: And I havP no nbiPctinn. 

Q (By Mr. Odam:) I c;ho,.. you E-178, " check for rd.nP 

hundrt>d ddlRrs, ~tnd ask you if you can identify 

whl!tt thl!tt fs on thP back of that? 

\ I resoPctfully decline to RnswPr. 

0 Would thl!tt be your same rP.soonse, Jud~e C~trri1ln, 

to whl!tt has been marked E-174, 175 l!tnd 177? 

A Yes, sfr, tt would be. 

a For the record, w~ich aooears to he chP.cks made 

out to you. 

~ I would resnectfully dee1fne to answpr Any ftues-

ti ons on the s.l!tmP ,:~;rounds. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, I woul~ !'!ubmlt, 

l!tnd not yP.t for fnfJiructfnnal !IUr"('H!~!I, but-

I "")U 1tl 

in vie,., 

submit to th~ MIIStf'r 

of the t.-sttmony thRt 
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not Mr. Couling has madP o~ymPnts other than 

those in evfdencP, that the oroff•r of thP 

amendmPnt l-Jas bPen wai.ved by or.-vi.ous testf-

mony ~fven hy this witness. 

As t~e c~urt recalls, and Mr. Mi.tchell 

recslls, I ~t'lked, ~nd 8ll of thi.s came uo 

on thi.s o"rtfcular spriPS, and Mr. Mitchell 

"sked wheth.-r h.- wrote other checks and he 

went Into this. Then I ~ot Carl Wi.llisms 

and I had othPr ~uestions to Jud~e Carrillo, 

to-wit he sai.d he didn't know, and I submit 

that answer h8s waived the rf~l-Jt of th'~ wit-

ness to Invoke the Fifth Amendment, bu~ I 

am not to thE' ocint of askfn~ the Court to 

instruct the witness. 

THE ~fASTER: You may be correct, but 

her it is on statutory ~rants of immunity, 

you arP obvf.ously ~oi.nP: to havp to ask me 

to direct him to answer. !t may be tl-e t hP 

will not self-incriminatE', becausP there has 

bPen a w8ivE"r, but Judge Carri.1lo obviously 

has to maintain his 0osit1on and I will ha"e 

to inFtruct him to answer . 
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MR. ODAM: ~ell, Your Honor -- the 

statute under which we are governed in part 

among others and the general law is Article 

5966a, Section 14, which states and I quote 

Section 14. 

"Any person other than the judge who 

refuses to testify," and then I skip down, 

"may ntJvertheless be required to testify and 

to produce such documents or same," but wh:!n 

so required under the provisions of Sectio~ 

8, and Section 8 refers to the same, "To the 

district court requiring such person shall 

not be subject to indictment or proaecutio:t 

or any other transaction." 

Now, what --

THE MASTER: Your thrust of it 'is that 

I cannot compel the judge to answer a 

question pursuant to that section. 

MR. ODAM: Well, I think that if the 

Master were to instruct the witness to answer 

that if he answered that I would submit and 

it would be decided in some other forum and 

not this one, but if you were to instruct 'tim 

and he were to answer, that there is not any 

immunity attached because the instructions 
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for one thing -- for one thing, the 

instructions referred to in here, referred 

instructions given by a district court and 

not by a Master .. 

So, all I am saying is that if you 

instruct him to answer and if he were to 

answer, that there would be no -- I think 

again, that would be decided in another forum 

not necessarily in immunity attaching because 

you had instructed him to answer because of 

the way the sentence is constructed. 

MR. MITCHELL: Out of an abundance of 

precaution, we won't answer in any event. 

Request it go to the district court --

THE WITNESS: I was going to state that, 

Judge. In that case, even if you instruct 

me to answer, I will not answer and I am 

prepared to go to jail. 

THE MASTER: I understand. ·We will 

follow the procedure that we previously 

discussed with Mr. -- was it Elizondo? 

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir. 

MR. MITCHELL: Judge Meyers, for the 

purpose of the record, may I have my client 

make the same statement as regards these 
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other E-179-1 --

THE MASTER: Let's let Mr. Odam go into 

that. He basn't gone into that yet, 

Mr. Mitchell. 

MR. MITCHELL: I am sorry. I thought 

we might accomplish the~ both. 

(Whereupon, an off-the-record 

discussion was had.) 

rHE MASTER: On the record. 

Mr. Odam, you take the position that 

there has been a waiver? 

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir. 

THE MASTER: As to these items? 

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir. 

THE MASTER: Where is the statutory 

authority for going to a district cou~t and 

getting an order compelling the judge to 

testify? 

~. ODAM: I believe and I have not 

researched it, but the logic of this and 

the cortstitutional rights would lead me to 

the conclusion that the logic of this 

statute and the constitutional rights of the 
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law that it's doubtful in my mind that the 

Master has the authority to ask the Court to 

instruct the witness to answer and hold a 

witness -- well, ask a district court to 

instruct the witness to answer questions when 

he has invoked the Fifth Amendment right when 

that witness is a judge, because to do so 

would mean that if he continued to invoke the 

Fifth_Amendment privilege, that the next step 

would be to go back to that district court 

to ask the court to hold him in contempt, 

which would be asking the district court to 

hold the judge in question in contempt for 

invoking his constitutional rights, and while 

I have not researched the law, I doubt that 

a district court -- I question whether or not 

a district court can throw someone in jail 

bec,ause they have invoked the Fifth 

Amendment rights. 

So, in conclusion of that, I think tha~ 

if the judge or any judge in question were 

to refuse to answer on these grounds, that he 

can't be compelled to do so. 

THE MASTER: Well 

KR. ODAM: Unless you get very technic1l 
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questions of whether or not it's a proper 

invocation of the Fifth Amendment privilege, 

et cetera, _and that gets into Fifth 

Amendment law that I am not that familiar 

with. 

THE MASTER: What about the waiver? 

Somebody makes a preliminary determination 

of waiver --

MR. ODAM: That is true and very cadidly 

Your Honor, while I say I believe he has 

l-laived the right to take the Fifth 

Amendment, I am not at the point of saying 

that we could .go on that ground to a district 

judge and ask that he be compelled to testify 

on· that ground, and again, very candidly, I 

am not that familiar with when it has been 

waived in any other proceeding, whether you 

can order someone to do so. 

THE MASTER: Very candidly, I am not 

that familiar with the law, either. We can 

both educate ourselves. 

Mr. Mitchell, you have any helpful words 

on this? 

MR. MITCHELL: Judge 

THE MASTER: You can waive your Fifth 
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Amendment right?· 

2 MR. MITCHELL: That's right, Your Honor, 

3 and 

THE MASTER: And once you have and the 

s judge orders you in a trial, not in this 

6 sort of proceeding, but in a trial of a case, 

7 if the court concludes that you have waived 

8 your rights to invoke the Fifth Amendment, 

9 then, he orders you to testify and then if 

10 you refuse to testify, he sends you to jail 

11 and then you apply for a writ of habeas 

12 corpus to the Supreme Court and they then 

13 make the determination of whether or not ther 

1~ has been a waiver; is that the way it goes? 

,lS MF. MITCHELL: I don't understand it to 

16 be that way, Judge. In this particular case, 

17 if the basis of the determination by the 

18 Master is that there has been a waiver 

19 THE MASTER: I am talking about a trial 

20 of the case, not this proceeding. 

21 MR. MITCHELL: Yes. Oh, the judge 

orde.rs the witness to answer on the grounds 

23 that he has waived and the witness refu~eq to 

.

u25 I.L_ ____________ a_n_·_w_e_r __ a_n __ d __ t_h_e __ c_o_u __ r_t __ t_h_e_n __ m_a __ k_e_s __ t_h_e------------+--·~ determination of waiver on the spot, that's 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BA,...K PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTI 1 TEXAS 78401 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

IS 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

right. And then the application for writ 

is filed. 

TilE MASTER: That's what I said. Then, 

in thi~ proceeding 

MR. MITCHEL!.: A certain certificate 

should be placed for the district judge to 

compel him to order and that judge should 

order him to answer questions put to him. 

THE MASTER: If he finds there is a 

waiver. 

MI .• MITCHELL: To do that he has got to 

examine the full records. 

THE MASTER: I don't know the full 

records. Certainly the records with respect 

to his own testimony is all. 

MR. MITCHELL: That is what I mean, 

Judge. 

THE MASTER: Mr. Couling can't waive --

MR. MITCHELL: I mean the full records 

as relates to the item in question. That is 

all I meant. 

Then, he orders the witness to answer. 

They come back before the Master and the 

question is put to the witness again. The 

Master then -- if he answers, then, the 
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problem is moot. If he does not answer, then 

he is certified not having answered before 

the Master and then he is found in contempt 

and then the application for the writ is 

filed. 

THE MASTER: That is the way I 

understand it. 

MR. ODAM: I think that is a logical 

sequence of events. 

MR. MITCHELL: But, now, Judge, out of 

an abundance of caution, Mr. Odam is a fair 

country lawyer and I respect him. I have 

thought heretofore is the way I have treated 

it, and as the Court is well aware on one 

other instance, that immunity was being 

triggered for the judge. I am familiar, of 

course, with the sections he has been 

triggered with, in Section 8. I concluded 

perhaps wrong, where the judge is on the 

stand and where there has been an invocation 

of that privilege, that the Court -- and the 

Master orders him, that that immunity was 

built in. If I am incorrect in that, then, 

out of an abundance of precaution, in the 

series that have been tendered to the judge, 
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then, Your Honor~ I would have to state that 

I would have to be ordered by a district 

judge. My.client would have to be ordered 

by n district judge to answer the questions 

rut to him b.y counsel in connection with 

Exhibits 174, 75, 76, 77 and 78 and I hereby 

instruct my client not to answer any further 

questions whether ordered to or not by the 

Master, because of that reason, Judge, and 

certainly not in any regard to being 

contemptuous to the Master. 

THE MASTER: I understand. If immunity 

can be triggered, it has got to be trigge,ed 

by my ordering him -- well, really not by my 

ordering him. By my certifying he hasn't 

answered and getting a district judge to orde 

him to answer. I have some doubt as to 

whether immunity can be triggered with 

respect to the judge 

MR. MITCHELL: That seems to me, Jud: e, 

toLe resolved if the district judge orde:s 

him We could the district judge would 

order him and he would go on and testify, 1 

am .~ure, not triggering the contempt. 

Thereafter if a question arose for him 
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to plead the Fifth, then, that would be the 

form to test whether the immunity had been 

followed by reason of the procedure we have 

followed here. 

THE MASTER: You're telling me that you 

do not think that we would be going to the 

Supreme Court on a writ? 

MR. MITCHELL: That's right, but I want 

the judge --

THE WITNESS: I don't know. 

THE MASTER: I am not asking for any 

promises. 

THE WITNESS: I don't know. 

MR. MITCHELL: My client doesn't know, 

but at any rate, he cannot proceed at any 

Tate past this point without \n order from a 

district Judge; am I right, Juage Carrillo? 

THE WITNESS: I think I would not 

'1"'~proceed until the Supreme Court passed on it. 

THE MASTER: Well, Mr. Odam, what is 

your pleasure? 

MR. ODAM: My pleasure is in light of 

the witness's _response to 174 through 178 

and an invocation of the Fifth Amendment 

Right, that is properly in turn invoking it, 
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1 would make an ~ffer at this time, and so 

t:he record is clear as to what I am 

;)ffering, I offer into evidence 174 through 

:·.78. 

MR. MITCHELL: My objection would be, if 

-:_ t ~10uld please the Court, one, that the 

matters l.;rere hearsay; two, they are not 

authenticated. The best evidence rule would 

prohibit their inquiry. They have not been 

properly authenticated, no proper predicate 

is pled. I would plead and request a 

continuance and postponement and a comple:e 

surprise -- it's beyond the scope of the 

formal notice. They are beyond the scope 

of the First Amended Notice. They are beyond 

the term that all applied to January·, '7 5. 

They relate to nonjudicial acts. There is 

no jurisdiction, therefore, because it's not 

included l'1ithin the formal notice, if it 

please the Court, or in the preliminary 

notice, and they would be hearsay -- yes, 

that would be hearsay as to my client, and 

in addition, of course, would violate his 

Fifth Amendment r.ights, if introduced. 

THE MASTER: I don't remember the 
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authentication. 

MR. ODAM: The status on the 

authentication, Your Honor, is that this is 

where Mr. Couling was on the stand and I 

asked him the questions and then we got to th• 

best evidence objection.and that is when we 

brought Mr. Williams over who made these 

photostatic copies from the bank and we were 

in the ~rocess of doing that and we got into 

the question of whether or not that l.rould be 

rebuttal testimony or you could make a 

Bill of Exception on it. So, then, we droppe< 

it at that point. 

THE MASTER: Did Mr. Williams ever 

authenticate them? 

MR. ODAM: No, sir, they are --· 

THE MASTER: So, they are not admissible 

at this time? 

MR. MITCHELL: That's right. 

MR. ODAM: Well, I have offered them 

through Judge Carrillo, who took the Fifth 

Amendment and the objections have been 

leveled, and I think if I were to say that 

they l'7ere admissible in evidence at this 

point, I would be correct. 
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THE MASTER: Yes, sir. 

HR. ODAl'l: And I would not --

THE MASTER: Well, the objection is 

sustained. We'll be in recess for about 

twenty minutes. Do you have anything further 

before we recess? 

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir. I would like to 

ask the witness to 1dontify E-179-1 and ask 

him just a t@W questions abo),lttnese. 

THE MAS~Ii; Will, let•~ do that after 

the recess, 

MR. ODAM: Oh, all right, sir. 

(Who~oypgn, a ~•cess was taken of 

twenty minutes.) 
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THE MASTER: Y~u may oroceed, Mr. Odam. 

Q (By ~r. Odam:) Judge Carrillo, I Ahow you what 

has been marke~ E-179-1 throu~"t E-179-14, 11 !'leriPA 

of checks from Benavides Imolement and Hardware 

to Farm and Ranch. I believe nri.or to the break 

you had looked at those. I be1ieve it is your 

orevious testimony you ~ere 11 oartner in Farm and 

Ranch Store, is th~t correct? 

MR. MITCHELL: Just ~ minute. 

May I inform my client that under the 

Fifth Amendment of the United States Consti-

tution l!lm the State Constitution thl'lt he haR 

a ri~ht to remain silent ann that ri~ht is a 

fra~ile ri~ht in that it may be waived by the 

answer of the sli~htest ~uestion. 

I ~ould 1ike to inform my client that 

he must not answer any nuestfon in that re~ard 

THE MASTER: He ha!! testified he is a 

oartner in the Farm and Ranch Store. 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, I ~idn't mean to 

indicate my diAcussion •ith him r~lated t0 

the ftuestion, but I did want him to -- did 

want to make this known to my client, 

THE MASTER: I take ft he can answer 

tl-tat nuestion. 
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Out of an abundance of cautt~n. I am ~otng to 

advise ~im to invoke the nrtvflegP. 

THE MASTER: WP11, it ~oesn't matter, 

hE' TlrPvtou!'lty tetified to tJ,at. 

You don't~ to rPa~k th8t nuest 1 on. 

MR. ODAM: ThP purnose of this serf.E'fl of 

·~uestlons goes to an attE'mnt to authenttcate 

these C'heckF. 

TFE MASTER: Yes. 

n (By Mr. Od8m:) You have orevi.ous1y testified you 

are a nartner of the Farm an~ Ranch Store and I 

take it that for over a period of yPars, as evf-

dencpd by your income ta~ returns, that you 

received psttnP.rsh1o income f~ the Farm and Ranch 

Store? 

I am ~oln~ ro refuse to sns~er. I c1.t~fm this 

rt~ht under thP Fifth Amendment of the United 

States Constitution and Artic1e 10, Section 1, of 

the Constftution of the State of Te~as. 

Q And do you recs11 the l'revtous testimony that 
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Q JudR~ ~~rrilln, t~P lt~mR I hand~d you, th~ 179 

nut tn Farm ~nd R~nch Stnr~. can you P~~l~ln wh~t-

A ! invnk~ th~ sam~ ~rlvll~~P. 

A YfO!I, 

nr not -- do you have any oer~onal knowledRf> of 

whPthf>r or nnt thf> Farm end Rench Stnr~ sold 

~uonli~s to 8en~vid~s Imolf>mf>nt and Herdw~rf>? 

A I invoke thf> samf> ~rivilf>P.e. 

Q Do you know whethf>r or not thf>!l~ ~amf> ch~ckR, 

dn yot1 know ..,heth~r or nnt y,u rPcfllvt>d nart of 

th 'f.s !til me mnney., 

Q Dn you kno~ -- a!l a oartner In the Farm and Ran~h 

Storf', did you ~P.r~onally Rtamo nn thes~ ~heeks 

A I tnvnke th~ ~~~m~ orivil~~e. 
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2 'I 

3 I 
A 

0 179-~~. c~n you td~ntify that AS bein~ the st~na-
4 

turP of your brother, Ramiro Carrillo? 

5 
A I invoke the same orivile~e. 

6 
0 Have you ever seen these checks before? 

7 
A I Invoke the ~~mP orivflrge. 

8 
Q I~ lt true t~at one nr all of these checks were 

9 
checkR to F~rm a~Ranch Suooly to ~et money from 

10 
the county or the ~ater or school district, these 

11 
chrcks that have been out in evidence alrea~y? 

12 
A I i.nvokr the samp ori.vi li!J.>:P. 

13 
Q Iq It true that thesr oart(cular checks relate to 

14 
thP claim you have tntroduc~d by R-100 and R-191, 

15 9? and 9~. somr of this betn~ for suonlies and 

16 so forth? 

17 

18 MR. ODAM: Wr offer In evidence l7q-] 

19 
throu~h 179-?9. 

20 NR. l1ITCHELL: Thl'y ,,•nul~ be '1earsPy 

21 as to t,is witness, not nronerly authen~fcPted, 

22 beyond the sc~oe of thr formal notice and 

23 If the c~urt oermits them 

In un~rr thls objection, wp would lfkP to 

25 hav~ a continuanc~ ~nd olend surortse and 

---*--------------------------------------------4-
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~~tl~o that th~y ar~ frr~l~vant and immat~rtal, 

rut~ as to iudtcial v~rsus non-1udictal conduc1·, 

that ts, that th~y r~lat~ to mattPrs not in 

~vid~nc~. They ar~ to an ~xt~nt, ~nrlors~rl by 

Cl~ofus Gonl'!ltlf>2 and that would be 'l,~ars11y 

as to t~is witness. 

T~ MASTER: L~t me see thto Ex'l,ibtts. 

I tak~ it t'l,ts is the ones Mr. Coultn~ 

authenticated. 

MR. ODAM: That is corr~ct, Your Honor. 

And th~ ~b1ectlon ·-

MR. MITCHELL: Wait a minut~. They 

were withrlr~~twn. 

THE MASTER: Yes, they were withdrawn, 

but I hAd admi.tted th~m nver your ob1ection, 

because Mr. Coultn~ had, as I recall, and you 

correct m~ ff I am wron~. te~tffled he st~ned 

them and ~av~ them to Farm and Ranch Su"oly. 

MR. MITCHELL: I understand E-179-1 to 

THE WiSTER: w..-Jt, f.t is throu~h 179-':14 

now. 

MR. ODAM: He did not testify as to 

179-30 throu~h 34. 
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MR. MITCHELL: Yt>s, ~·e c~tn elf.mf.nate 

those. 

THE MASTER: YeR, that f.s rt~ht. 

MR. MITCHELL: I had 1t>ve1t>d a sPries 

of ohiPctfonR. I did not write thosP down 

at the time. but I do recall ft was on tht> 

5th of DecPmber thAt the offer was made. I 

not dt>t~til the ob1Pcttons and thPy wert> 

wlthdrawn. 

THE MASTER: That ts corrt>ct. 

MR. MITCHELL: I don't rt>cllll whethtor 

there ls or was an authtonticatton objection 

and imor~ner nredteate. 

THE MASTER: But tht>y wert> orevf.ous ly 

admfttPd and then wtthdr&wn, as vou recall, 

and I overrulPd tht> ob.1 t>cti.on and admt t tht> 

E~hbits, 179, oarts 1 throu~h 29. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, "''e would ask 

Mr. Vernon to make conies for the recor~ so 

that we can w~ thdraw thPse orf.2fnals. Obvi-

ously, we will have those available for 

examination by o0oosinP. counsel. 

The otht>r~ that wert> not admitted, ~0 

throu~h 14, the sub0arts therP, we would ask 

Mr. Vernon to makt> cooiPs of those as well. 
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Wp do unrlPrstan~ tho~e are not admitted, so 

we could withdrRw those, but have ~vRll~blP 

the orf!!tn,.l~. 

TH~ MASTER: I Rm sure that is finP 

l<dth Mr. VPrnon, 

MR, MITCHELL: We 8sk for a continuance 

and ~lead surnrise in that they ~o beyond thP 

/ 

THF. MASTER: 
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EXAMINATION CONTINUED 

BY MR, ODAM: 

Q Jud~e Carrillo, you h8ve offered and had admittPd 

'!.nto f"videncP R-91, 92 and 9'!1 and you have reeanof!'d 

it by R-100 ~nd now you have ~een these cheeks 

1 through 29 which are in evidence, suboarts of 

178 Rnd 30 through 14 and whfrh aooear t" bf!' 

checks to F~rm Rnd Ranch Suooly from Mr. CoulinP. 

Now, my auestion to you, and again, I ask 

you this i.n trying to 8uthenti cRte thf'm: Do you 

know the rf>l,t~ti.onsfti.o betWf'f>n thE'S,. cheeks from 

Mr. Coulinr to FArm ~tnd R1tneh Sunoly under the 

various claims that h1tve bf'Pn m8df" by the wl!lter 

tHstrirt and thto county and the school district 

l!lnd then money turned l!lround and oatd out here! 

do you know the relation between those? 

A I invoke the same nrivilege. 

MR, MITCHELL: In addition, we would 

ob.1ect on the grounds of no oersomtl knowilge 

and as nrevf.ously g-'ven, on hearsay, of the 

imorooer authenticRtton and without repeat-

ing th~m. but we don't want to admit thf"m, 

THE '.fASTER: Overrul.,.d. 
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Q 0~ vnu know how m~nV nf thP~P ~hPCk~ thAt Are 

a~mttted into PvidPnce, Jud~• Carrillo, arP for 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, tn lt~ht of Jud2P 

Carrfllo'q invokfn~ of the Fifth AmP.ndment on 

th~se nuPstions and currently other ftuestions 

that would r.o this sub1ect, we would oass 

the witnPSI'I. 

! ! ! !1 .! ! .! ! 1 .Q !! 

BY MR. MITCHELL: 

0 Jud~e Carrillo, will you walk over hPre to the 

fnrty-four units and oull, if you would, the 

booklet that ha~ the yellow chits fn ft. Do you 

know •hieh one I Am tatkin~ about? 

A YPI'I. 

Q ThesP are the ones now that, I believe, R-99 was 

a cover tyoe eooy. 

Now, in addition, I am ~otn~ to hand you 

the ori~tnal clAim 1aeket and this, of eoursto, is 

re-direct on t, Your Honor. 

THE ~STER: Ytos. 
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Q A-,015, C-?119. 

A YP~. l'~r. 

Q R-1541. 

A '~~~. "f.r. 

Q A-1040. 

A YPA, Af.r. 

Q All riJ!ht. Nm.•, Jud~f' Carrf.llo, I believe it 1 A 

not diAouted th~t ArticlP l of thP notfce hPrP 

rPlates to a oPr~od of tf.mP ~httP ynu ~PrP dts-

trict jud~e ~nd, of cour!'IP, our no!'lftfon befn~ 

that vou werP elPctPd, I believP, to two termA, 

one commencfn~ J~nuary, 71, ~nd P~oirtn~ Decem-

her 'H!'It of 74. 

Q And onP commPnctn~ January 11, 75, in which you'rP 

orPsently ~ duly electPd 1u~~P, ~m I correct? 

A YP!'I, !lir. 

Q Now, Jud~e. ,:.dll vnu olfi!IIIP takf' f.n thP Exhtbitl'l 

t~at you 1 rP holdtnp. now, first nf all, A-~040: 

that ts a rlafm A-1040. You h~vP th~t cl~im in 

front of ynu? 

A YeA, Rf.r. 

Q Th~t aooears tor Plate to Octobt>r nf l970. SeP if 

I am correct? 

A Yes, str. 
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0 Th11t f.s lit A tfmp obvi.ouR ~ y bPforP Pfth~r tf'rm, 

of coursP, that you t,>f'rP Plf'ctP.a "" i,.P, ltm I 

<"nrr~><"t? 

A Yf'f!l . sfr. 

Q All rh:ht. So, t·"'· 1 1. you !IPt t.,ltt 8!11 i.deo. 

And I wtll II !Ilk you to look to A-2015. 

A YPS, ~d r. 

() ~OT•>, thAt !':h..,u1~ rl'late to July of 1 q1o. Sf'P if 

r 11m r.orrP<"t? 

.A. y,.r>., !"ir. 

wereo not district jud~e under PithPr term, am I 

eorrf'ct? 

A Yf's, !l{r. 

Q All ri~ht. SPt that &!ddt>. 

Thp last two, tf you witt took at them, and 

that would bP -- if my mt>mory SPrVPS mP corrPctlv, 

onp woul~ hf' Junp of 71! that is B-1541? 

A Ye!'!, ~dr. 

Q And that would bf' durtn~ thP "Prtod of tlmP that 

you wprf' PlP<"tf'd durin~ your f{rst tprm? 

A YP"', !lli.r, 

Q About ffve or sfy months bto that tPrm am I cor-
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And thPn r.-?119. 

I A 

3 I 
I 

Q Which woul~ he for ~ ~erfod fn 1972? 

4 i 
I A 

5 I 
I Q Durine the secon~ term? 

8 A Yf'c;, sir. 

7 
Q Now, ~nd I betiPVf' that is about the month of 

8 
Au~u!'lt? 

9 
A Ye", 1':i.r. 

10 
() -All r' Rht. Now, In other words, Jud~e Carrillo, 

11 
the record s~eaks accurately that only B-1541 

12 
and C-2119 relate tn oerfods nf time when you 

13 
were dfstrfct 1ud~e and both of those rf'late only 

14 
to the first term, fs that corrf'ct? 

15 A That Is corrPct, sir. 

18 Q And C ~- strfke that. And B-1541 relates only 

17 
to one month of 6-7l, am I correct? 

18 A Yes, s tr. 

19 Q And C-2119 relate!'! to only nne month, i.s ths t 

20 t-orrect? 

21 A Yet~~, sir. 

Q And C-2119 contains fifteen chits, if I recall 

23 your testimony correct? 

24 A Just a moment. Y~u're correct, sfr. 

-25 Q And those chf.ts ,.-.re on a mimeo~raohed form as 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
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<H .. tf.nct from thP othf'r chful that ycu di.Btinctly 

r.rr411 Wf'rf' ~rtntf'd tn thr ~chool -- in the Rchool 

A Tho~e mtmeoP.r&~hq were ~rtnted ~t the school. 

Q And you're --

A ThP tax office. 

Q At the ta7 office and your recollection Rerves 

you that thf'y wPrP. orinted whf'n, that form? 

A That was in the 60's. 

Q All ri~ht. Now, {s it your recollP.ctton that thf' 

thh clatm iackPt c-21~9 or, I ~lievt>, E-55 hert' 

is that those chits wf're emoloyf'd, if they wt>re. 

i.n tht> 60 1 1'1. 

A Th~ i .. correct, sfr. 

Q All riP,ht. And I believe thtore are a total 

number of claims that e7ceE>ds tht> fifteen chits, 

,...,~ 1ust --

A YP.s, Rfr. 

Q Now, Jud~e Carrillo, that leavtos UR one more 

and that is B-1541, am I corrtoct? 

A Yl"s, .. ir. 

Q And those relatto to claims that wert> in 71. I 

will hand it to you. 

A YE's, !'lir. 
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Q Now, fir!'!t of. atl, tiid I ask you when you wert> 

!'!eArc~~n~ t~P rt>cor~s. if you would find us a 

y~tlow rhit, on~ that is of the ty~econtainP~ in 

rl~t~m 1acket ,541? 

Q And cH.d you fi.nd one? 

Q All ri~ht. 

Q All ri~ht. LPt's null that out an~ I askP~ you 

•f you at that time would find thPm and oartieu-

larly those thAt could be authenticated as best 

nossiblP as to the date of the 2enesis or ori~in 

nf them, d{d I not? 

A YPfl, !'!{r. 

Q An~ have you found onp? 

A Yf'!'l, 1dr. 

Q Pullin2 it out, w~at -- is it conta;ned in --

no, don't do that, JudP,e. 

Just a mfnute. You have a booklet datpd, 

what? 

A July dru~s. 

Q And what yPar? 

Q All rf~ht. 
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Just a minute. An~ liS yru h~tve h&nded f t to 
2 me, fs that the way you foun~ it In your files? 
3 

A I fol dt>d tht> ""I!PS. This t.s thP "'ork I di.d last 
4 

niJ?:ht, and I folded these "&J!;es with regard to 

5 
those that were either authorir.t>d by somebody 

6 else, was not my signature or m&tters like that. 

7 MR. MITCHELL: May I have that marked, 

8 "leaet>. 

9 

10 
(Whereu,on said document wits marked fr·r 

II 
l~entfftcation as Re~"onc:Jent's Exhibit Number 

12 
104.) 

13 Q I 11m goin~ to hand 104 to the Judl!e, Jud~t> Carrillo 

14 and ask you some nuestions about it. Is i.t 88 

15 you found ft in your file? 

16 A Yf's, !'lf.r. 

17 . MR. MITCHELL: How are we P-oing to 

18 c:Ji.vidl" i.t? 

19 MS. LEVATINO: I will look at it aftttr-

20 wards. 

21 Q I noti.ce thtort> is one yellow chit that is sta"l"'d. 

22 Do you see that, the one thAt you have thert>? 

23 A Yt>s, s lr, therl" Arf' two. 

U Q One fs sta,led closed? 

25 A Yes, sir. 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PL.AZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 7840, 

I 



--t 
2 I. 

:I 

3 I 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

~967 

Q I~ th~t th~ way it has bPen as far as your recnt-

lPctfnn and tP~ttmony? 

A Yes, sir, that fs thP way ft has been. I haven't 

touched it. 

Q Is th~t th~ tyo~ of chit that you have been te1lfn~ 

us fs the type that is contained In 1541? 

A Y~s. sir, they ~e written out when the forn 

Q And lookln~ at thP onP that th~ Court therP is 

~Yamlnfn~ in R-104, what ts the date? What is 

th~ vlnta~e on tt7 

A That h 196,. I don't remember the exact date. 

MR. MITCHELL: Judge, we are gofng to 

offer, ff wP. ml~ht, for ourooses of showtn~ 

a structurfn~ wfthout re~ards to the truth 

of thP matt~r therein, th~t E~hlblt, tf w~ 

mi~ht. 

THE ~STER: Well, obviously you hand 

it to CounsPl. 

MR. MITCHELL: Y~s. 

MS. LEVATINO: Counsel, when you say 

structurf.n~. do you mean structurtn~ of the 

wPlfarP orocess or the way this chit is in 

thh book? 

MR. MITCHELL: The way it's out to~ether, 
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yellow ~hfts end how th~y ere inter-rPlatPd 

to tho~"' various 

THE MASTER: Plus the fact that they 

ere staoled, I should thfnk. 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, str, uh-huh, ~L~ht. 

MS. LEVATINO: No ob1ecttn. 

MR. MITCHELL: Plus the fact that thf'y 

are stapled end, of cour~e. the Court has 

made A ohysical examtnatton of 1541 to see 

the stante markings there, a matter which, 

unfortunentely, cannot be rPoroduced by 

nhotostatfc cony, but uoon suggestion, mi~ht 

b~ b~ brou~ht out by the enoeltate records 

by havin~ individual ohotostats made. 

MS. LEVATINO: Isn't that what you're 

referrin~ to as the yellow chit? 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, several of them. 

Mi~ht I address Counsel, Y~ur H~nor? 

I am reff'rring to the onf' dated 7-23-61 

by Antcmta Hinojosll. You have 1ust 

seen it, so -- there is another yellow 

one in there that is st11nled. 

THE MASTER: There is some white ones. 

MR. MITCHELL: And there are some 
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white OnPS, 

·MR. MITCHELL: You miRht kPeo i.t comin~ 

if you 1 ikP. I .Am not ~ofn~ to Ask him any 

more nue'ltions. 

THE MASTER: You f; ay you offer it~ 

MR. MITCHELL: Yf'F, Your H'"'nor, we do. 

THE MASTER: Was therE> any ob.1 ec t ion? 

MS. LEVATINO: No. 

THE MASTER: It's .Admitted. 

(Whereuoon s8i.d document havinR been 

nreviousty m.Arked for identification as 

Rf>soondent's E:xhibtt Number 104 was admi.ttf>d 

intr. t>v4dence.) 

Q Jud~t> Carrillo, the little white and tht> yf>llow 

chits as conta"fned in 104, now, I wilt Mk you in 

lookin~ fit B-1541, if this -- strikE' all of that. 

That is ~ very ~oor structured "ut>stion, Jud~e. 

I w11lmk you on the cllti.m, and I am ~lad 

to set> the Court a~reE's with me. 

Lookin~ at the little chitq ht>rE' tn B-1541, 

I ,.,ill ask you once again, Jud~E', havi.n~ made your 

voya~e throu~h those forty-four units, is it 

your tt>stimony today under oath that tht> chit 
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1970-t-
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A YPR. s1r, it fs. 

Q Your te~timony iR that you rE"ca1\ Mr. Cleofus 

Q You're not tell'~n2 thls Court why or how, b.t i.t 

woulrl have bPen vE>ry eap.y for h~m to kee~ these 

and 'nsert them fn this or --

A He wnR the one that said he ke~t them. He volun-

That is when I realized that they 

were bE>in~ used again, those old chits were bein~ 

Q All -right. At any rate, Jud~?;e C~.trri.llo, ths:e are 

only two that relate to a ~eriod of time whPn you 

were 1udge and that was the f~rc;t term? 

A That ip. corrert. 

Q And therP is only fifteen fn one and the record 

soeakF. as to what the othE>r onE> '~.s? 

A Rhht. 

Q And none in 75~ 

A Exactly. I alqo notlcPd wh'lP gofn~ over those 

Rita RodriftueP.. You will find them in t~ose sa~E> 
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orders, those s&me books, th~ s&me n~tmes: the I 

I 
I 

Q It would 'h~tv~ bPen ~m e&sy matter for Mr. Cleofut'l 

Gon~~tlez tf he had a mind to to kee~ those chit~ 

bac'lc from the e.ttrly days after thos.P clai.ms had 

been ~rocessed and &~~ly them to other cl~tims in 

thP 70's, is that corrPct? 

A Very Pi'ts~ly bec&use he kP~t them. S e P, th f.s d i. d 

not ~o to the commtssioners court or for ~ayment, 

only thP whltP order went for naymPnt. 

Q I unc'erstand. 

A These were retained by the office for -- by the 

welfare off{ce there in town. 

Q All rh;ht. Now, Judp;e Carrillo, I am !!;of.n~~~; to 

move, i.f I mf.~ht l'l•e the C('turt, to-- yes, not.-, 

Jud~e, I believe that the E~hf.bit we introduced 

was thP onP th&t -- di~ you find white sltl)s in 

others, in your forty-four --

A You will find them ~tll over. 

Q All rt~ht. You l'icked one there that I have &~ked 

you to l)ick? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q It contains the yellow and the ,.,httP, am I correct' 

A YP.s, str. 

Q Now, you ~ave bPen at --
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MR. KtTCHELL: I &m ~ofnp, tn mov~ to 

th~ othPr ~noufr{P~. Ynur Honor. 

Q Ynu hsv~ bPPn a~kPd as r~~~~r~~ whPth~r or not 
4 

!I Tl{E MASTER: Whttn vou l!lsy nthPrs --
s 

10 
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MR. MITC'IELL: On crotiiS-PliUtmf.netion 

THE MASTER: That f~ wh&t I w&nt, 

KR. MITCHELL: So~cfffcslly, Your Honor, 

the onP Mr. Odam -- thP nnes Mr. Odam w&s 

char~Pd wfth resonnsfbfl{ty on, 7 on. 

THE ~STER: 7 throu~h 12. 

KR. MITCf.{ELL: YPs, !'I i r. 

0 Mr. Od11m a!lkPd you as to whttthPr or not WP could 

take thP mnnfes rPflttctPd and fo11nw m~ vttry earP-

fully, {n 191, 92 ~tnd 9~ which are in thP bank 

accounts, and that ts thP cnmbfnation of R-98-1 

~d thP Rto GrandP City bank account which is 

MR. ODAM: It's rf~ht h~rP, E-162. 

0 E-162. 

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you, Mr. Od11m. 

MR. ODAM: What was tht> rttfttrttnce to 

thP R{n Grandt> City &ceount? 

Q I am takfn~ tht> bank seeounts• arP ynu followinp 

mt>, Jud~t> C~trrillo' Tht> twn h8nk aeeountR, the 
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Rio Grand~ Ctty on~ and th .. onP at Alfcp? 

A That f~ R-81, R-89? 

0 Right. 

A .Ju~t " minu tf>. R-89-1. 

Q And thp on~ th.ctt Mr. Odam refPrr~d to? 

Q 1'hpy don't ~tJuar.- with the mon~y shown on R-90, 

91, 92 -- I mPan, 91, 92 and 91? 

A No, th~y ~o not. 

Q 91, 92 and 91 don't ouroort to show income from 

othPr ~ources, do they? 

A 
... 
h~y '"o not. 

0 Do you rec~tll whether thP ~ross income under Mr. 

CoulinP-'s rPturn~, and now~ don't have 71, but 

72, 71, and 74 don't snuarP wfth R-89-1 and E-16?, 

J. No. 

do they? 

A No, sf.r. 

Q So, there fs no way in the world to tell wh~tt thet 

man has made, fs there, Jud~P C.ctrri11o? 

A That's rorrect. 

Q Now, we do have and havP been furnished by the 

Attorney General income from the Duval County, 
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from thf' "'Atf'r ('H strict And from the- indeendent 

sch~ol dl~trtct, which hf' was tax collector-

A Yf's, 11ir. 

Q And we do hav.P thP amount of :JPDOS f.ts in the Alief' 

bank aeeotmt 111nd :fn the Rio GrAn~ City bank account, 

am l. correct. or the bank at San Die~o? 

A I b~lieve WP have Rio Grandf' City. 

Q And the one you have ~ot tn front of you? 

A R-89-1 in San Die~o. right. 

Q But my ~uestion fn light of that ~uestlon ~~ 

to you by Counsel, there Is no way really to 

determine from thf' -- from his tax returns, from 

the Attorney General's Exhfhtts 91, 2 and 1 or 

from hts own bank accounts what he really made, 

A That fs correct. 

Q Because they don't s~uare at ~tll, isn't that 

correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And I agre~ that we have to assume what that 

71 return would reflect because we don't have the 

benefit of ft, he not havfn~ produced it~ you 

understand that? 

A Yes, sir. 
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Q But thPr~ i~ no doubt that BrothPr Coulin~ owned 

And had control nvPr thosp bank accounts rp~ard-

l~~s of wherP they were, isn't that correct? The 

records rpflect that he had that control. 

A WPll, accordin~ to the bankfnp re~ulations, he did 

have control. 

Q Y"u didn't have control over PithPr one of those, 

dfd you, Jud~e Carrlllo? 

A Nn, I did not. 

Q And as I understand your testimony, you received 

no ~enefits from there? 

A That's correct, sfr. 

MR. MITCHELL: No further cuestions of 

thf.s wf.tness. 

MR. ODAM: WP have nn further cuestions 

of thh wf.tness. 

THE MASTER: Thank you, Jud~e Carrillo. 

You may steo down. 

(Witness Pxcu~ed.) 

MR. MITCHELL· Jud,e Meyers, I would 

like to offpr at this time and I think I havr 

clarified this with Counsel as oart of our 

case, I would likP tn offer thP testimony of 

Ran,er Gene Powell taken before the House 
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Subcommitt@P befn~ VolumP 8, oa~p 250 to 

112 anrl Volume 11, o~~P 8 to 60, 

Your Honor, the relevancy befn~ the PnuiomPnt, 

the DC-8 eftuioment on Mr. Parr's ranch and 

first betn~ ss related to the source of the 

~nlt~ betwePn the Carrtllos and the Parrs 

and ~he removal orocedure and Gene Powell'3 

~rocedure on that transaction, 

The rPoorter, as I understand it, Jud~e 

MeyPr~, has extracted thi.s te!'ltimony and 

subiPct to the Court's dfsa~reetn~ or out-

lint,~ a different blueorint would like tn 

have it introduced as was done with the 

test 1_mony of --

THE MASTER: Arnolfo Guerra. 

MR. MITCHELL: Arnolfo Guerra. 

THE MASTER: That i.s sati.!'!factory to 

thP Court. 

MR. MITC liELL: Mr. Odam. 

MR. ODAM: That :Is true, anrl as wi_th 

Mr. Guerda tt-stimony, we would ob1ect on 

the relPvancy of this solit and the relPvancy 

of wherP the bulldozer is located. We do 

not deny that whatever Mr. Powell said was 
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the truth. We sfmoly ob1ect on the relevancy 

of that fnformatfon, th~ ~ame as we do with 

Mr. Guerra. 

THF. MASTER: Obviously I will have to 

look at ~t before I can rule. 

Mr. Mitchell, ft's oerfectly all ri~ht, 

but you are, of course, in a Rense out of 

order becau~e as I und~r~tand it -- no, I 

11m wrong. I 11m wron~. 

MR. MITCHELL: My hurd~n. 

THE MASTER: It's ~ttll yotir case. I 

thouFht that the Examiner had ~t back on 

rebuttal, but I am beinr correocted about that 

11nd i 1toolo2f.ze. 

MR. MITCHELL: That's correct, Your 

Honor. 

May I ad~ress the reoorter to se~ if 

h~ has those volumes oreoared? I was assured 

that they would be avatlahle so the Court 

coul~ have them fn connection with the dafly 

cony. That f~ all my int~r~st fs. 

MR. VERNON: I th~nk, Mr. Mitchell, theoy 

areo sttll ewer tn our off·fce. That i.s what 

I was 1ust lookin~ for, but I am sure that 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY SANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 78,01 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

IS 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1978 

MR. MITCHELL: Th~n. Your Honor, I would 

like to also offer at t~fR tfmP the testimony 

of Cl~ofus Gon~ales &R adduc~d by me in 

nuestfonR out to him wh~n he wa~ recallPd at 

my reuuPst by the committe!!' f.n Austin, Te:lfas, 

and that ~nuld a~"ear fn Volume -- at 11? 

May I h&VP iust a minute? 

MR. ODAM: There it is, daily cooy 

MS. LEVATINO: I beHeve 1t' ~ f.n 

VolumP 1'. 

MR. MITCHELL: Voluml!' 1?., oa~e 5 to 

May I ask, Your Honor, if the reoorter 

has that and, tf not, I believP they have 

it avatlable, but that would be also oer-

mtssibl• with us if f)ermf.ssible with the 

oooosfn~ counu•l and if thE' Court aooroves 

of the orocpdure to out it tn a seoaratP. 

volume at this "oint on behalf of Jud~e 

Carrillo's ~resentation. 

MR. ODAM: No objection leveled at 

that, Your Honor. 

donP. 

THE "fASTER: All rhht. That would bP 

MR. VERNON: Excuse me, Mr. Mitchell, 
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tt-:~ttimnny? 

MR. MITCHELL: HnwPvtor th~ Jud~to want~ 

thtom. 

THE MASTER: ThP ~aP-~ numbers you hav~ 

r~ad sound~d r~>latf.vl"ly t~tmatl to me. We 

can ~ut {t undar onP blnd~r 8nd 1u:'tt ~ut 

a hl"adfn~ that would PXD1atn that 4t'R the 

tP~tfmnny hnth nf Mr. P~well and Cll"ofuA 

MR. VERNON: Wh8t I meant was as to 

THE MASTER: Just lfk~ Arnolfo Gul"rra. 

MR. VERNO~: JuAt lfke Arnolfn Guerra. 

MR. MITCHFLL: Your Honor, wp rl"t~tt. 

RESPONDENT RESTED 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, we would hevp 

at ll"8St nne rebuttal wltn~sR who is not 

availabl• ri~~t now bPcauAe, frankly, I did 

nnt think we would b• throu~h today. 

THE ~STER: WPll, I am not ~otn~ to 
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ou~h ynu for twenty or twenty-five minutes. 

MR. ODAM: We would have some rebuttal 

evidence, Your Honor, that we would like to 

start fn on tomorrow. 

THE MASTER: No,.,, you c~tlled for Mr. 

CouHn~ a~atn? 

MR. MITCHELL: Ye~. Your Honor, tf that 

is Mr. Coulin~. Jud~e. I would rather be in 

a oosture of crossfn~ hfm r8ther than catlin~ 

him on my own 8nd th8t is the reason for the 

resttn~. If they are ~oin~ to call Mr. 

Coultn~ back, I want to be in a ~ition where 

I am ~o{n~ to cross-examine htm and I think 

by then I wfll have the ortor testimony. 

Otherwise, I am willfn~ to take a chance by 

resttn~ at thfs oofnt. That Is ri~ht. 

THE ~STER: I see. 

MR. M~ijELL: I didn't want in a ~os-

ture of ~avinp. to call him, Your Honor, 

and oerhaos makin~ him my own burza~d --

wttnel'ls .• 

MR. ODAM: You're so adeot. 

MR. MITCt-mLL: Thank you fnr oermi ttin~ 

me, Jud~e. tn --

THE MASTER: Well, 1et's see. Do you 
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care to revPal whether that i~ Mr. Coulin~ 

or not? 

MR. ODAM: I ,f!An-'.t care -- I mean I 
-:~ , \.\ ' ; 

don't mind revealin~ it's Mr. Coultn~. 

THE MASTER: In that evP.nt, Mr. Mitchell, 
'1-f;i''Cl_' .,: ', ' "! • • " 

t t' s imnortant "t'hat';you tet mP know whether 

you have the dAily cony, what you want on 

Mr. Coutfn~ or not and what you don't have, 

I will ~uoply insofar a~ it's in my power 

and I think I have it R11. 

MR. MITCHELL: All rt~~t. Jud~e Meyers, 

we'll ~o to the bus statf.on and determine if 

it's herf' --

MR. CUTWRIGHT: I will ~o call them 

ri~ht now. 

MR. MITCHELL: Would it be all ~ht if 

we could fi.nd out rt~~t now? If not, you'rt> 

~ofn~ to ~P.t a visitor in about an hour and 

ft half. We'll come on over there. 

THE MASTER: WP'll be tn recess until 

8:~0 tomorrow mornin~. 

n.m., necember 16, 1.975, until 8:10 s.m., Dectom• 

ber 17, 1975.) 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COUAT REPORTERS 

717 ANTElOPE. GUARANTY BANK PlAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 1140, T 


	Witnesses
	Judge O.P. Carrillo




